

VANDA FELBAB-BROWN

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Improving public safety, especially reducing Mexico's soaring murder rate, is the toughest challenge of Mexico's new president, Andrés Manuel López Obrador (known as AMLO).
- In November 2018, AMLO unveiled his National Peace and Security Plan 2018-2024. describing it as predominantly focused on the roots of insecurity, as opposed to confronting drug trafficking organizations (DTOs). The plan combines anti-corruption measures; economic policies; enhanced human rights protections; ethics reforms; public health, including treatment for drug use and exploration of drug legalization; transitional justice and amnesty for some criminals; and broader peacebuilding, to include traditional anti-crime measures such as prison reform and security sector reform, plus a new law enforcement force, the National Guard.
- Various elements of his announced new security strategy—such as the formation of the National Guard-remain questionable and unclear and are unlikely to reduce violence quickly.
- AMLO's proffered security strategy will likely create friction with the United States. Jointly countering fentanyl smuggling, however, could provide one venue of U.S.-Mexico cooperation.

Corruption and Mexico's justice system

Combatting corruption is a foundational element of AMLO's security policy, and his administration has adopted a wide set of anti-corruption measures, including highly controversial and questionable ones.

- However, AMLO has yet to appoint a dedicated anti-corruption prosecutor, make appointments to the National Anti-Corruption System, and support the 2016 National Anti-Corruption System reform.
- AMLO has not broken with politically powerful and immensely corrupt unions, proposing instead to reverse reforms and lay off 70 percent of non-unionized federal workers.
- It remains unclear whether AMLO will empower Mexico's civil society—crucial for reducing corruption—or continually define it as his antagonist.
- AMLO's administration has not yet focused sufficiently on implementing the judicial reform by properly implementing the new prosecutorial system.
- The administration has emphasized minimizing salary differences between public ministries, federal judges, prosecutors, and police officials. The weakness of prosecutors and their lack of cooperation with law enforcement and judges have been key stumbling blocks, keeping prosecution rates abysmally low. However, minimizing salary differences is inadequate.
- Deleteriously, AMLO has refused to allow the independent selection of an autonomous attorney general.

Focus on brutal crimes instead of drug trafficking groups and rejection of highvalue targeting

- The AMLO administration suspended focus on DTOs, drug trafficking, and high-value targeting of DTO leaders. Instead, it prioritizes "brutal crimes." But that strategy ignores the fact that key perpetrators of homicides, extortion, and robberies are DTOs.
- Large law enforcement deployments to Tijuana and efforts to combat fuel theft have been interpreted by DTOs as direct confrontation. Instead, AMLO should prioritize targeting the most violent criminal groups, while deterring new outbreaks of violence.
- The target should be the middle operational layer of a criminal group, seeking to disable the vast majority of the middle layer in one sweep, in order to reduce the group's regeneration capacity.
- The Mexican government remains challenged in implementing such a policy by the
 continual lack of strategic and tactical intelligence in an ever more fragmented,
 multipolar, and opaque criminal market, and by the continual corruption of Mexico's
 law enforcement apparatus.

The National Guard

- AMLO has not stopped using the Mexican military for domestic law enforcement.
 However, he has created a new structure combining military forces with Federal Police forces—The National Guard.
- To be completed in three years, the National Guard is to be 150,000-strong. Sent initially to 17 areas with high homicide rates, the first contingent of 50,000 is to start functioning by April 2019. The head of the National Guard is a civilian, but much of the leadership is military.

- Mexico is to be divided into 266 regions, each with a National Guard contingent for preventing crime, arresting suspects, and acquiring evidence. However, the logic of how the regions will be drawn and of the National Guard force deployments remains opaque.
- Also, it is unclear how specifically it should accomplish those objectives, gather intelligence, cooperate with state and local police and military units, and build trust with local communities.
- The National Guard is highly symptomatic of Mexican administrations' standard approach to public safety—namely, to create new institutions, rename old ones, and hire Mexico's military personnel into civil law enforcement roles.
- While decrying the continual corruption of Mexico's police forces, the AMLO administration has said little about strengthening police reform, beyond increasing wages of some police officers. However, police reform, particularly of local police forces, remains a fundamental need of Mexico's rule of law.

Amnesty for crimes

- A proposed amnesty law for certain crimes still remains underspecified but has profound implications for rule of law in Mexico, including a complex tangle of moral, legal, victims' rights, and rule of law dilemmas.
- The policy is to combine justice, truth, and reparations to victims, providing leniency
 or even full amnesty to some criminals and potentially entire criminal groups.
 Such an expansion could profoundly undermine rule of law in Mexico and weaken
 deterrence capacity of Mexico's justice system.
- But even the existing conceptualization of individual amnesty design is problematic.
- Critically, when transitional justice is employed in post-conflict settings, there is a presumption that violent conflict and human rights violations will not be repeated. But Mexico will continue to face violent criminality for years.

Prison reform

 The Felipe Calderón administration focused prison reform principally on building more prisons, but kept flooding them with new prisoners. The Enrique Peña Nieto administration increased government authority over prisons, including through international accreditation. The AMLO administration now needs to combine these improvements with better protection of prisoners' human rights.

Socio-economic policies to combat crime

- Consistent with AMLO's emphasis on reducing inequality, socio-economic policies to combat crime are billed as a dominant component of his security strategy.
- Well-designed and implemented socio-economic efforts sustained over a long time are vital. However, it is not yet evident what such programs will look like. It is problematic to assume that general socio-economic policies will produce robust anti-crime effects.

- Individuals who receive amnesty should be prime beneficiaries in order to reduce recidivism, but victims and their communities should receive benefits as well.
- The AMLO administration should anticipate difficulties with funding, legal job creation, the integration of the anti-crime socio-economic efforts, and local policing, and avoid the pitfall of labeling all anti-poverty efforts as anti-crime measures.

Marijuana legalization, poppy licensing, and public health

- Arguing that drug prohibition is a key driver of violence in Mexico, the AMLO administration is exploring legalizing marijuana production, sales, and consumption and licensing the cultivation of poppy for the production of medical opiates.
- The administration has requested that the United States re-allocate its budget for anti-crime programs in Mexico toward drug treatment.
- With rural farmers a key constituent, the AMLO administration wants to reduce the intensity of illicit crop eradication, risking friction with the Trump administration.
 Opium poppy cultivation in Mexico shot up a result of the U.S. opioid epidemic.
- Prior eradication efforts failed to reduce drug crops sustainably and often exacerbated the insecurity of marginalized populations, intensified violence, and increased the political capital of criminal groups.
- The AMLO administration's focus on providing alternative livelihoods is a positive development. But the AMLO administration's approach to legal livelihoods, centering on price support for legal crops, warrants skepticism. Price profitability is not the most important factor influencing farmers' cropping decisions.
- Poppy licensing is complex, and its effects on violence and rural development are highly contingent. For a licensing scheme to be consistent with the international counternarcotics regime, two difficult issues have to be addressed: preventing licensed opium from being diverted into the illegal trade and overcoming the insufficient demand for legal Mexican opioids.
- Marijuana decriminalization and the legalization of poppy for medical purposes will
 not defund criminal groups, as without the rule of law, they can easily tax legal
 cultivation, just as they extort other legal economies.
- If Mexico wants to legalize drugs in a way that reduces violence and criminality, it
 must first deliver effective rule of law to areas of production and beyond, by building
 effective law enforcement and justice deterrence.

Militias

- The AMLO administration has remained largely silent on the difficult and dangerous issues of the persistence of self-defense forces, in fact *militias*, which undermine Mexico's rule of law.
- Some militia members may qualify for amnesty. Others may persist in violent criminal activity and the AMLO administration will need to confront them with law enforcement and punitive measures, which may not be politically palatable.

Human rights and moral constitution

- AMLO promised to center his national security strategy around human rights
 protection and avoiding the egregious human rights violations perpetrated by state
 forces under previous administrations, such as by criminalizing government neglect
 of recommendations issued by the National Human Rights Commission or statelevel human rights commissions and searching for Mexico's 40,000 missing people.
- In addition to upholding this promise, he also needs to define protection from militias as a human right.
- Moreover, in the context of widespread impunity, absolving crimes such as not paying for water or electricity (previously advocated by AMLO) set a bad precedent for effective regulatory management and contrasts with his promotion of a new moral constitution in Mexico, a set of ethical standards to be embraced by government officials, businesses, and society.

Recommendations

- The AMLO administration should focus on: Making interdiction more strategic, instead of giving up on it;
- Prioritizing targeting of the most violent and aggressive groups, such as Cartel de Jalisco Nueva Generación, rather than dropping focus its on DTOs;
- Prioritizing suppression of fentanyl smuggling and collaborating with the United States on reducing fentanyl flows;
- Switching to middle-layer targeting of violent criminal groups;
- Maintaining law enforcement focus on areas where violence has declined;
- Developing a gradual concentric circles strategy to transition away from policing by the military;
- Resurrecting momentum on police reform, especially of local police forces;
- Strengthening justice reform, particularly enhancing prosecutorial capacities and coordination among law enforcement, prosecutors, and judges;
- Improving the logic and integration of anti-crime socio-economic approaches with law enforcement, replacing limited handouts with transformative projects, even if that requires the concentration of resources and only gradual and long-term coverage throughout the country;
- Emphasizing human rights and accountability, including by taking on the militias;
- Refining the proposed amnesty law and avoiding designs that strengthen impunity;
 and
- Reinforcing the state's territorial control and legitimacy.

INTRODUCTION

Behind the crushing victory of Andrés Manuel López Obrador (known as AMLO) in Mexico's 2018 presidential elections was the fundamental disappointment of the Mexican electorate with incomplete democratization, entrenched social exclusion, inequity, corruption, and escalating violence. Improving public safety, which includes above all reducing Mexico's debilitating and record-breaking murder rate, is the toughest challenge of Mexico's new president who assumed office on December 1, 2018. Reducing the spreading extortion by armed criminal groups and militias is also imperative, and no less easy given the fragmentation of Mexico's criminal market and the continually lacking deterrence capacity of Mexican law enforcement. AMLO's security strategy appropriately recognizes and emphasizes the need to reduce violence in Mexico as the most important objective. Although he has put forward some innovative ideas and recognizing the failures of previous policies, the announced strategy also recycles previous policy attempts. Crucially, it still misses a solid and operationalized policing strategy.

In November 2018, two weeks before assuming office, López Obrador unveiled his eight-point security plan, The National Peace and Security Plan 2018-2024 (Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad 2018-2024). The soon-to-be Mexican president and his top security advisors, such as Alfonso Durazo Montaño, now head of the resurrected Ministry of Public Security, described the security strategy as "radically different" from those of the two preceding administrations, whose "repressive strategy" has been a "manifest failure." The new strategy was characterized as "80 percent" focused on the roots of insecurity and public security, in comparison with previous policies that focused on confronting existing criminal groups. The plan combines anti-corruption measures; economic policies; enhanced human rights protections; reforms of ethics; public health, including treatment for drug use and exploration of drug legalization; transitional justice and amnesty for some criminals; and broader societal peacebuilding with more traditional anti-crime measures such as prison reform and security sector reform, including the creation of a new law enforcement force, the National Guard.

Three months into AMLO's administration, various elements of his new security strategy are still vague or works in progress. Critically, the announced policing strategy, including the formation of the National Guard, remains questionable and unclear. Yet such a strategy is the requisite for developing a deterrence capacity and shaping the behavior of criminal groups. Still lacking is a robust plan to reform Mexico's police forces, particularly at the municipal and state levels. Many components of the announced strategy, such as anti-crime socio-economic policies, are also likely to run into serious but predictable and previously experienced operational and implementation challenges.

The proffered security strategy is also likely to create friction with the United States. Some of its core elements—particularly reducing focus on drug trafficking organizations (DTOs)—are at odds with the Trump administration's priorities and preferences. Nonetheless, a focus on countering fentanyl smuggling could eventually provide one venue of cooperation between Mexico and the United States.

Other public safety ideas of the AMLO administration are too simplistic. These include notions that legalizing the production and use of marijuana for medical and recreational purposes will substantially reduce violence and defund criminal groups. Similarly, licensing poppy for the production of medical opioids, an idea that the AMLO administration is also exploring but has not yet formally announced, will not necessarily

and on its own reduce violence or criminal funding. Other elements of the announced security strategy, including transitional justice and amnesty for criminals and even criminal groups, are also unlikely to bring down violence and criminality on their own, and also come with difficult complexities.

Mexico may well decide to legalize marijuana and poppy production—certainly, treating drug use through a public health prism is a wise and badly lacking policy. But legalization of particular substances and amnesty for criminals will only reduce violence and crime if Mexican law enforcement forces, including its multiple police forces, finally build up deterrence capacity. If they do not, legalization and amnesty will merely expand the portfolio of legal commodities in which Mexican criminal groups are already involved. Yet AMLO's announced strategy provides no clear pathway toward that fundamental institutional and strategic shift.

This report analyzes in detail the eight pillars of AMLO's announced security strategy and other policy pronouncements his security team has made. It discusses:

- 1. AMLO's anti-corruption policies and the absence of a corollary plan to strengthen the justice sector.
- 2. The reduced focus on combatting drug cartels and drug trafficking, the prioritization of "brutal" crimes, and the disavowal of high-value targeting.
- Continual reliance on the Mexican military for domestic policing and the creation of a new National Guard, also substantially drawn from the military. Issues include police reforms, coordination among law enforcement actors, transitions and handovers of policing responsibilities, and recovery of public spaces.
- 4. The proposed amnesty law and peacebuilding efforts, including the vexing issues of eligibility, victims' rights, means of compensation, and the proposal that victims agree to grant forgiveness to perpetrators. This section also explores the creation of the Peacebuilding Council and its relationship to the National Guard, other law enforcement actors, and local and state government structures.
- 5. Prison reform and socio-economic policies of inclusion to combat crime;
- 6. The redirection of Mexico's drug policy toward public health, including the possibility of legalizing marijuana production and use as well as poppy cultivation for the production of medical opioids.
- 7. The problematic lack of focus on militias.
- 8. Human rights policies and AMLO's revitalization of societal ethics, which essentially amounts to a new social contract for Mexico.

In assessing the pros and cons of each policy and its articulated or undefined dimensions, the report also reviews the outcomes of previous similar policy proposals in Mexico, the expected challenges of their implementation, and implications for U.S.-Mexico relations. Linking the strategy to the crime trends in Mexico detailed in the companion paper "Mexico's Out-of-Control Criminal Market," this report also points out the gaps in the announced strategy. It concludes with a detailed set of policy recommendations.

LÓPEZ OBRADOR'S RESPONSES TO CRIME AND INSECURITY IN MEXICO

In November 2018, two weeks before assuming the presidency, AMLO announced his security strategy—The National Peace and Security Plan 2018-2024 (Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad 2018-2024)—which strongly prioritizes addressing root causes of violence and insecurity and de-emphasizes directly combatting drug cartels and other criminal groups. It promises to ensure that "families in Mexico recover peace and confidence in institutions," and to "guarantee peace and improve the lives of each and every" Mexican citizen.³ Its eight pillars are:

- 1. anti-corruption;
- 2. economic inclusion;
- 3. human rights protection;
- 4. "societal ethics";
- 5. public health and treatment;
- 6. peacebuilding;
- 7. prison reform; and
- 8. security reform, including the creation of a National Guard to combat crime.

Somewhat inaccurately, AMLO characterizes his security strategy as differing significantly from those of Presidents Felipe Calderón and Enrique Peña Nieto (EPN) in terms of its focus on socio-economic interventions to reduce crime. However, if the AMLO administration does indeed manage to walk away from confronting drug trafficking groups and maintain such a policy, its security strategy could end up being radically different from those of its predecessors. But implementing and maintaining such a policy is a very difficult and unlikely proposition because of public safety considerations in Mexico and pressure from the United States.

Although during the election campaign, AMLO and his advisors repeatedly stated that they oppose militarization of public security and would seek to pull back the Mexican military from carrying out policing functions, that ambition has been shelved. Already in August 2018, AMLO announced there was no responsible way of quickly withdrawing the Mexican military from carrying out law enforcement tasks. Instead, he announced the creation of a new National Guard composed extensively of military personnel.

An innovative centerpiece of AMLO's security strategy is the granting of conditional amnesty to some of those accused of criminal involvement after public consultation with victims and broader society—the "peacebuilding" pillar of the strategy.⁵ But its design remains inadequate and its implementation will be a challenge.

Also, in embracing public health and treatment approaches toward drug consumption, the new administration will consider legalizing marijuana and explore licensing Mexico's illegal poppy cultivation for the production of medical opiates. However, the expectations of the public safety benefits of either policy are much too optimistic.

Moreover, there remain questions about how to proceed with police reform and how to structure actual policing so that it avoids the fundamental problems of the past several years. Additionally, it remains to be seen how policing—whether conducted by federal, state, or local police forces, or the new National Guard—will actually be conducted on the ground. Nor has the AMLO administration detailed how it intends to strengthen justice reforms in Mexico.

The implementation of AMLO's ambitious agenda alone will be challenging, given Mexico's deeply rooted problems.

Fighting corruption, but what of Mexico's justice reforms?

Rooting out corruption was AMLO's key campaign message-both as a promise in of itself and a crucial means of funding AMLO's envisioned socio-economic policies by recovering stolen money. AMLO also describes eradicating corruption as a fundamental precondition for ending criminal violence. 6 He has condemned the preoccupation with violent crime while white-collar crime has gone unpunished, arguing that the growth and power of criminal groups in Mexico can only be understood as the result of networks of corruption and institutional complicity. Those are well-accepted assessments, and nominally have been part of security sector institutional reforms over multiple Mexican administrations as well as a focus of the second phase of U.S. Merida Initiative assistance to Mexico.8 Nonetheless, the Peña Nieto administration egregiously dropped the ball on combatting corruption, such as in the notorious Odebrecht bribery scandal that rocked much of Latin America, and through which Mexican authorities allegedly received at least \$10.5 million.9 In fact, since its admission to the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), Mexico has yet to conduct a foreign bribery prosecution. 10 Meanwhile, Mexico's highest officials, including the president and his wife, 11 were embroiled in multiple corruption scandals. 12 During Peña Nieto's reign, Mexico dropped 30 places in Transparency International's corruption ranking, to 138.13

To eradicate corruption, AMLO has designated it as a criminal felony not eligible for bail. His administration plans a new federal law to combat conflicts of interest. AMLO also calls for eliminating the *fuero*, political impunity for senior politicians. He plans to make it mandatory for all public officials to declare all of their financial assets, including inheritance, and disclose their taxes. Other crucial components are close monitoring of public procurement through real-time line-by-line supervision of budgets and performance, and mandatory verification of market prices before any public procurement is authorized. Finally, he plans to go after shell companies and cooperate with international partners to eliminate tax havens.

In addition to standardizing anti-corruption training of government officials, AMLO has sought to standardize pay across all government agencies, calling for public officials to live in "honorable modesty" and "Franciscan poverty" that would "transfer funds to the people." ¹⁶ Indeed, to demonstrate his seriousness in combatting-corruption and to foster his image as man of the people, AMLO took a 60 percent cut in his presidential salary, setting his income at \$68,400 per year. ¹⁷ Reminiscent of former California Governor Jerry Brown's symbolic actions during his first term, AMLO also turned the presidential villa into a museum, continuing to live in his modest house in southern Mexico City, despite the length of time required to get to the presidential office in the city's horrendous and unpredictable traffic jams, and being driven to work in his old

beat-up Volkswagen Jetta instead of a presidential limousine. Similarly, he has put the presidential jet up for sale, flying economy class on commercial flights even if that means adding traffic delays and unpredictability to his schedule. Daringly, AMLO also disbanded the secret service, instead using for protection 20 unarmed citizens from a cross-section of Mexican society.¹⁸

AMLO's team also proposed appointing an intermediary to oversee financial transfers from the federal government to states and strengthening existing financial oversight institutions, such as the federal comptroller's and auditing offices. During the Calderón and Peña Nieto administrations, state governments, and particularly state governors, such as in Tamaulipas, Veracruz, Chiapas, Guerrero, Michoacán, and Nuevo León, became notorious for massive public resource theft and corruption, huge public budget deficits, and outright cooperation with organized crime groups.¹⁹

However, as of this writing, AMLO is yet to appoint a dedicated anti-corruption prosecutor and fill eight seats in the 24-member regulating body of the National Anti-Corruption System. Similarly, the Specialized Investigation Unit for Crimes Committed by Public Officials within the attorney general's office has long been starved of resources and personnel. The AMLO administration is yet to beef it up.²⁰ President López Obrador has wobbled on whether corruption of previous administrations would be prosecuted or not, suggesting that he would leave the question to public referenda, a highly questionable proposition easily subject to political manipulation. His new attorney general nonetheless reiterated that ongoing investigations into past administrations' malfeasance would continue, and AMLO has promised to declassify and release all information in the Odebrecht case. Whether Mexico's involvement in the Odebrecht scandal will be investigated and how the accusations regarding Emilio Lozoya Austin, Peña Nieto's head of Mexico's national oil company PEMEX, will be handled will be an important test case of the independence and integrity of AMLO's anti-corruption efforts.

Strengthening the financial intelligence unit of the Ministry of Finance and Public Credit remains AMLOs priority. Although created in 2004 to combat tax evasion and money laundering, the unit has until now failed to diminish significantly the more than \$30 billion in untaxed and illegal transactions that flow through Mexico annually.²¹

Some of AMLO's initiatives are worthy and valuable tools in combatting corruption. Clearly, improvements in budget and public spending oversight are urgently needed. But it remains to be seen whether the AMLO administration will develop a sufficient institutional capacity to oversee in detail all relevant financial transfers and to investigate and prove malfeasance. Crucially, it is not yet clear whether the new oversight bodies will manage to maintain integrity or become subject to political and criminal coercion. Given the pervasive level of corruption across all types and levels of Mexican institutions, maintaining neutrality and strict adherence to rule of law is no easy task.²² If the anticorruption bodies themselves become compromised, the locus of corruption will merely be reshuffled. AMLO has sought to mitigate this challenge by asking the United Nations to supervise and track all federal contracts, projects, and tenders, and provide assistance with the sale of government vehicles and aircraft, purchases of medication, and major economic projects, a request that the United Nations has accepted.²³

Some of AMLO's anti-corruption moves are already generating challenges. The standardization of government officials' salaries has been pegged to the president's wage, which is to be the ceiling. Thus, his decision to give himself a 60 percent pay

cut in comparison with Peña Nieto's salary produced across-the-board reductions for many government employees, with dramatic cuts for at least 30,000 of them. The new law also slashed the pensions of former presidents and triggered a spate of lawsuits, with the Supreme Court suspending the law's implementation until a final legal ruling. Meanwhile, however, the new policy has already produced a predictable exodus of experienced managers and bureaucrats.²⁴ AMLO may claim "good riddance," but he will need to deal with a resulting loss of institutional memory.

Alleging corruption and claiming support from citizens (based on a referendum organized by his party and involving fewer than 2 percent of Mexico's eligible voters), AMLO cancelled the previous government's contract for Mexico City's new airport, which was already partially built. The move sent the peso and Mexican markets tumbling, leaving investors dismayed, the partially built airport dormant, and his government responsible for paying restitution to investors as it wrestles with them over the terms of construction bond buybacks.²⁵

AMLO has also not broken ties with segments of what he decries as the "mafia of power" in Mexico, such as politically powerful and immensely corrupt unions that frequently engage in extortion. He has called for reversing the politically costly and necessary education reforms of the EPN administration, even though many of the teachers' unions are associated with government graft, deliver poor education, and are deeply implicated in nefarious political arrangements. Moreover, AMLO has proposed laying off 70 percent of non-unionized federal workers, potentially some 276,290 public employees. Mexico's Supreme Court is yet to rule on the constitutionality of the measure. However, if it passes, it may not only undermine the functioning of public administration, but also greatly reinforce the power of unions, driving home the message that only unionized workers have access to jobs in the government.

Nor has AMLO acted against those accused of corruption within his own party, Morena. Instead, he has also been readily willing to admit public figures from the Institutional Revolutionary Party (PRI) and other vested interest groups accused of corruption into his political party.

Much to the disappointment of many anti-corruption advocates in Mexico, AMLO has shown no more enthusiasm about implementing the 2016 National Anti-Corruption System reform package than his predecessor. Core elements of the package included the creation of a committee to coordinate all federal and state anti-corruption efforts, providing greater citizen oversight, and creating an independent anti-corruption prosecutor. But like EPN in his last two years as president, AMLO has not yet moved to appoint the anti-corruption prosecutor.

Moreover, fundamental to a serious anti-corruption effort—as well as to effective policing and law enforcement—is a well-functioning, honest, and independent judiciary. Yet the AMLO administration has not focused sufficiently on implementing and reinforcing the judicial reforms. Initiated by President Calderón, the reforms center on switching from the centuries-old inquisitorial system to a prosecutorial system. Although the reforms should have been fully implemented since 2016, their on-the-ground takeoff has been slow and troubled.²⁷ The Peña Nieto administration, too, had failed to adequately support the implementation of the reforms. Worse yet, over the past two years, state and local government officials have come to blame intensifying criminal violence on the justice reform—a false but politically convenient analysis.

One element of justice sector reforms that the AMLO administration has emphasized is minimizing salary differences between public ministries, federal judges, prosecutors, and police officials. The objective is to incentivize lawyers to find it equally appealing to work in any capacity, whether as judges or prosecutors, and no longer be drawn to the previously higher salaries of judges. Certainly, the weakness of prosecutors and the lack of coordination and cooperation between them and on-the-ground law enforcement forces has been a key stumbling block for effectively implementing the justice reforms. This lack of cooperation and competence has also kept effective prosecution rates abysmally low, with the overall impunity for violent crimes in Mexico still believed to be 98 percent—the same as at the beginning of the Calderón administration. However, simply equalizing salaries is hardly sufficient to strengthen prosecutorial capacities in Mexico, let alone stimulate better coordination across law enforcement and justice agencies.

The López Obrador administration has also proposed rotating judges around the country and imposing "confidence tests" that could potentially improve the quality of judges if administered independently, rigorously, and systematically, or further politicize the judiciary and subject it to the administration's pressures.²⁹

Deleteriously, AMLO has refused to allow the independent selection of an autonomous attorney general through a transparent public procedure. Instead, he insisted on maintaining the president's prerogative to appoint the attorney general, thus maintaining political influence over the office, just like his predecessors. AMLO picked for a nine-year term Alejandro Gertz Manero, a 79-year-old lawyer, law professor, and top official of Mexico City's police and of the federal police in the 2000s, and a man very close to AMLO.³⁰

Yet during the EPN administration, the office of the attorney general and the attorney general himself were repeatedly implicated in numerous scandals—most significantly the obstruction of the investigation of the 43 students of the Ayotzinapa rural teachers' college who disappeared and were likely murdered in Iguala, Guerrero in 2014, as well as for a general failure to investigate systematic graft during the EPN administration. Ultimately, under pressure from civil society, the attorney general was forced to resign in October 2017. López Obrador has at least created a truth and justice commission for the massacre, consisting of federal officials and victims' representatives, as mandated by a Mexican federal court in June 2018.

Protecting and involving civil society as well as supporting freedom of the press and investigative journalism are also crucial for reducing corruption—indeed, as vital as more stringent laws. But instead of embracing civil society and journalists as his allies in the anti-crime fight, AMLO has taken a leaf from U.S. President Donald Trump's populist playbook and repeatedly condemned civil society organizations and Mexican media, as well as the Supreme Court, the National Institute for Transparency, Access to Information, and Personal Data Protection, and other vital institutions for reinforcing the rule of law and reducing corruption.³²

As part of his anti-corruption drive, AMLO promises to combat money laundering and seize the finances of organized crime groups, a perpetual hope of anti-crime efforts around the world. Although often hailed as a silver bullet, chasing criminal money has not yet eliminated serious crime, such as violent drug trafficking, anywhere in the world. Even in Colombia, a country with some of the most stringent anti-money laundering laws on the books, drug trafficking and violence continue to thrive—and so does corruption.³³

With criminal groups becoming increasingly localized and involved in local extortion, much crime in Mexico will continue with relatively modest funding based on cash transactions. Cash seizures may significantly hamper the operations of small groups, but unless the groups themselves are rounded up and local law enforcement forces prevent their local operations, they will have continual access to local extortion targets and funding. Such activities will continue to have debilitating public safety repercussions.

Well-designed financial intelligence gathering can provide invaluable support for physical interdiction, arrests, and prosecution. Nonetheless, AMLO and his team have yet to specify how they will strengthen anti-money laundering efforts and develop such financial intelligence.

Focusing on "brutal crimes" over drug trafficking organizations

As part of the "radical change" in public security policy, both AMLO and his top advisors have highlighted a reduced focus on cartels and drug trafficking. Instead, they seek to prioritize combatting and preventing "brutal crimes." As Durazo boldly stated during the public unveiling of the security strategy: "Despite hundreds of thousands of lives lost, the billions of dollars invested, the military resources used and the intelligence and surveillance used in the war on drugs, the Mexican government has not been able to defeat the cartels and there's no perspective [sic] of doing it any time soon." AMLO himself went even further, declaring at the end of January 2019 that "[t]here is officially no more war" on drugs and cartels.35

In addition to de-emphasizing the fight against the drug trafficking groups, the security priority of the new administration is to protect citizens from the most violent crimes, such as robbery, extortion, murder, human trafficking, and femicides.³⁶

Reducing criminal violence clearly is the most urgent priority for the Mexican government, with the extraordinarily high violence levels having debilitating impacts on many dimensions of Mexican society. The Calderón administration was profoundly wrong in minimizing the need to combat criminal violence on the grounds that the criminals were mostly killing criminals.³⁷ As long as the bullets continue to fly on the streets of Mexico, they crucially undermine economic, political, and social life as well as the fabric of society. Moreover, criminal violence in the form of extortion and violence perpetrated by Mexican armed forces and law enforcement actors has afflicted broad swaths of innocent civilians in Mexico.

But effectively implementing the AMLO administration's announced policy will be a challenge, and the strategy itself is full of contradictions and red flags. First of all, the EPN administration came into office with the same commitment-to reduce homicide and extortion³⁸—but it fundamentally failed in accomplishing either. That does not invalidate the objective, but it should give AMLO's team pause to consider what went wrong in implementation.

Second, key perpetrators of homicides, extortion, and robberies are the very same drug trafficking cartels that the AMLO administration wants to de-emphasize. Yes, many smaller criminal groups with limited capacity to smuggle drugs also engage in homicides, extortion, and robberies, but the big cartels are key drivers of these violent crimes. The AMLO administration cannot realistically focus on combatting and preventing violent crime while not taking on the DTOs.

This is unless the AMLO administration becomes tempted to resurrect Mexico's corporatist deal of the 1950s to the 1970s, which allowed DTOs to smuggle drugs into the United States as long as they did not engage in violence.³⁹ The AMLO team has given no indication that it wants to strike such a deal, instead proposing amnesty and transitional justice for some criminal groups (analyzed below). An effort to resurrect the old deal would generate an intense and lasting confrontation with the United Statesand not just with the Trump administration—especially considering that drug overdose rates have reached catastrophic levels in the United States. Even a future drug reformminded liberal administration in the United States will not disavow the goal of reducing the flow of drugs from Mexico, particularly if the flow of synthetic drugs such as fentanyl through Mexico to the United States increases.

Moreover, Mexican DTOs have not interpreted the announcements of the AMLO administration as either a new pact or a truce. The DTOs are implicated in the crimes that AMLO wants to tackle, such as extortions and oil theft. In cracking down on oil theft by shutting down major pipelines and sending soldiers to protect refineries and oil tankers, the AMLO administration has already set off a confrontation with the cartels. For example, a bomb was placed at an oil refinery in Salamanca to scare off the military deployment there, with an accompanying message against the AMLO administration from the Santa Rosa de Lima Cartel. 40 That group is fighting with the Cartel Jalisco Nueva Generación (CJNG) over the control of an oil bunkering corridor above a large oil pipeline in east-central Mexico. The Santa Rosa de Lima Cartel has also set up roadblocks with burning vehicles to hamper AMLO's anti-fuel theft operations in multiple municipalities of the state of Guanajuato.41

Similarly, after the AMLO administration deployed 1,800 soldiers and federal police to Tijuana at the end of January 2019 to combat the intense homicide rate, the Tijuana Nueva Generación Cartel—the remnants of the once powerful Arellano Félix Organization, or the Tijuana Cartel-posted a death threat to López Obrador. 42 Since 2017. Tijuana has again been caught up in intense violence as the Sinaloa Cartel, Tijuana Nueva Generación Cartel, CJNG, and their small local affiliates fight over drug smuggling routes to the United States as well local methamphetamine and other criminal markets. In 2018, Tijuana registered 2,518 homicides, a 40 percent increase from 2017,43 and another 218 in January 2019, the highest toll for that month on record and on par with *yearly* totals in some years.⁴⁴

Rather than adopting a naïve posture of not confronting the DTOs, the AMLO team should prioritize targeting the most violent criminal groups. That is still the most sensible strategy, and one that has been proposed by multiple criminology experts such as Mark Kleiman. 45 Both the Calderón and EPN administrations to some extent ended up adopting such a strategy by focusing on La Familia Michoacana, Los Cabarellos Templarios, and the Zetas. However, because of faulty implementation-including the preoccupation with high-value and opportunistic targeting as well a lack of intelligence and investigative capacities for attributing murders to specific perpetrators, which have led to an abysmally low prosecution rate—the targeting policy could not produce the desired effect of reducing and deterring violence.

Rather than dispensing with going after cartels, the AMLO administration would be wise to double down on a focused deterrence strategy to reduce violence in Mexico that fixes the problems that have plagued its effective implementation before.

Out with problematic high-value targeting, but what in its stead?

In rejecting a focus on combatting the cartels, the AMLO team has also rejected highvalue targeting, also known as the kingpin strategy. In August 2018, Alfonso Durazo Montaño criticized high-value targeting of top leaders of criminal groups and pointed out that even though security forces caught 120 out of 122 designated high-value targets, insecurity and violence have continued to grow.⁴⁶ At the end of January 2019, AMLO declared that since his administration assumed office, "No capos have been arrested, because that is not our main purpose. The main purpose is to guarantee public safety. ... What we want is security, to reduce the daily number of homicides."47 He went on to add: "It is no longer the strategy to detain kingpins. ... Officially, there is no war, we want peace, we are going to achieve peace."48

Targeting the middle operational layer of a criminal group is a far more effective way to disable it, particularly if the vast majority of the middle operational layer can be arrested at once. Such a strategy limits the regenerative capacity of a criminal group: It is both more likely to put it out of business and reduce the violence, as another criminal group fills the vacuum without the need to resort to extensive violence. Moreover, a simultaneous arrest of much of the middle layer allows for effective prosecution of many members, including through plea bargains that generate evidence related to top bosses.

However, the Mexican government, including the AMLO administration, remains deeply challenged in conducting the middle-layer targeting pattern for several reasons: First, the administration continues to lack both tactical and particularly strategic intelligence on the DTOs. Second, the Mexican law enforcement apparatus also remains corrupt, making it risky to sit on any piece of intelligence or asset for long enough to build up a picture of a DTO's middle layer, as any such information, including precious intelligence on prominent targets, could leak out and go cold.

Third, with partial exception of the Cartel Jalisco Nueva Generación, all of the other major criminal groups, including the Sinaloa Cartel, have been experiencing fragmentation. This means that the intelligence challenges of developing an adequate picture of the middle layer of a group, let alone a comprehensive one, are immensely magnified. Thus, for the AMLO administration to understand the complexity of the criminal market in Tijuana, for example, the security forces would have to develop a detailed understanding of more than 10 smaller groups that operate in the city and whose affiliations with the Sinaloa Cartel, the Tijuana Nueva Generación Cartel, and CJNG are not stable. The infighting within even the smaller groups constantly rearranges the middle layer.

Finally, since the intelligence phase of middle-layer targeting takes such a long time, there can be extended periods in which political leaders have no visible results to display to the public even as criminal violence carries on. In contrast, high-value targeting, though of limited effectiveness and potentially counterproductive in reactivating violence, delivers bodies that can be shown to Mexican cameras and U.S. law enforcement counterparts as demonstrations of success and resolve.

However, in its current announcement, including the details provided about the deployment of the National Guard (analyzed below), it is not clear that the AMLO administration is interested in even middle-level targeting of criminal groups. Nor has it adequately specified what exactly enforcement efforts will look like on the ground.

Pulling the military back to its barracks? Not so fast

Throughout his election campaign, AMLO rejected the use of the Mexican military for domestic law enforcement. But as soon as he was elected, he and his security advisors backtracked, declaring there was no swift way to remove the Mexican military from law enforcement functions, given the continual corruption and weakness of Mexican police forces. At the same time, they reiterated that AMLO opposes the Interior Security Law that the Peña Nieto administration passed in December 2017 and that codified the role of the Mexican military in policing roles.⁴⁹

However, despite wavering on the idea of creating a new National Guard, Mexico's new administration ultimately followed through and extensively sourced the new agency from the Mexican military. The National Guard is to be completed in three years and will ultimately be 150,000-strong, three times larger than the existing Federal Police. (Currently, Mexico's federal, state, and local police together number some 250,000 personnel.) The AMLO team has likened the National Guard to the French National Gendarmerie and the Spanish Civil Guard. Oddly enough, AMLO himself described it as akin to a United Nations peacekeeping force, a characterization that confused many, given that U.N. peacekeeping forces in general do not have law enforcement, anti-crime, and policing roles.

The AMLO administration waged an intense battle with Mexico's civil society and courts over the leadership and supervision of the National Guard. AMLO originally sought to place the Guard under the operational command of the Defense Ministry that also directs the Mexican army and air force, which was a stunning preference for multiple reasons. First, in opting not to have a civilian in charge of the new law enforcement institution, AMLO went against Mexican laws and against the wishes of Mexican society. Second, between the Mexican army and navy, the latter, which is within a separate ministry and institution, is widely believed to be far less corrupted by criminal groups. For that reason, the United States has preferred the Mexican navy as its law enforcement counterpart.

Mexican civil society has mostly condemned the creation of the National Guard, seeing it as merely codifying a policy it has long opposed—the use of Mexican armed forces for civilian policing. ⁵⁰ Moreover, just a day after AMLO and his security officials presented the national security strategy, including its National Guard element, the Mexican Supreme Court struck down the 2017 Internal Security Law that has extended the use of Mexican military forces for domestic policing, including by placing policing functions under military and not civilian authority.

Ultimately, AMLO compromised somewhat and agreed to place the National Guard nominally under civilian leadership—with the top official being be a civilian, but much of the functional leadership remaining under the military. ⁵¹ But AMLO also got the Mexican Congress to change the constitution to allow for a prolonged deployment of the National Guard, though also agreeing to a five-year limit for the force. Whether the force will be reauthorized after that timeframe remains to be seen.

AMLO also relented on allowing members of the National Guard accused of committing crimes to be prosecuted in civilian, not military courts. Stunningly, in unveiling the National Guard, AMLO originally blamed serious human rights violations, such as extrajudicial killings perpetrated by the Mexican military, on poor civilian oversight, thereby absolving the military of its role in such atrocities. He said:

If the army and navy have experienced processes of attrition and loss of trust among the population, this has been due to orders of the civilian command to carry out repressive actions or to participate in combat tasks that are outside of their missions and not part of their functions. Soldiers and sailors have not been trained or properly empowered to prevent and investigate crimes. This lack of correspondence between preparation and mission has resulted in violations of human rights and abuses of the population. ⁵²

Both AMLO and Durazo also condemned the continual lack of capacities and the high levels of corruption among Mexican police, speaking of "a decomposition" of police forces at all levels. ⁵³ They took aim particularly at the Federal Police, whom the Calderón and Peña Nieto administrations and the United States made the focus of competence development and reforms. Instead, the AMLO administration denied that any significant progress has been made with the Federal Police, condemning it as lacking "discipline, training, and professionalism." They thus blanketly discredited the efforts of the preceding administrations as well as the United States, although they did add that those very same problems, including low salaries and lack of physical and social protections, apply to Mexico's state and municipal police forces as well. ⁵⁴ Moreover, adding insult to injury and further compromising civilian authority over policing, the AMLO administration also proposed placing the Federal Police under the Ministry of Defense.

The initial contingent of 50,000 National Guard personnel is to be comprised of members of the army, navy, military police, and the Federal Police. It is to start operating by the end of March 2019, once the majority of state legislatures approve it, a near certainty given that AMLO's Morena party controls most of these bodies. The force will receive academic and procedural training in policing, criminal law, human rights, gender issues, civil rights and protection, and first aid. With ranks on par with the (remaining) army and navy, and subject to similar hierarchy and discipline structures, the National Guard is charged with *preventing* and *combatting crime* throughout Mexico. ⁵⁵ Meanwhile, until the National Guard fully materializes, at least some military units currently deployed to fight crime in Mexico will retain that role.

Mexico is to be divided into 266 regions,⁵⁶ each with a National Guard contingent as part of crime prevention and for conducting investigations, detaining and arresting suspects, and providing evidence to prosecutors and the justice system. Like at the national level, at the regional contingent level, top authority will lie in the highest-ranking civilian in a coordination committee composed of members of the federal government, the attorney general's office, the regional military command, state and local government representatives, members of selected line ministries, and accredited but voluntary civil society members. The regional civilian head is also to liaise with national authorities in Mexico City and tailor the security strategy to the region's local context.⁵⁷ At the same time, the AMLO administration has promised that Mexico's 31 states will have significant control over the local actions of the National Guard.

Instituting this proposed structure could easily result in conflicts over authority and overlapping responsibilities. Ensuring effective cooperation between National Guard investigators on the ground and prosecutors will be fundamental, but could be a monumental task—the kind of problem that hampered both the Calderón and EPN administrations.

At the national level, public security policy will be administered by a security coordination committee headed by the president and composed of the Ministry of Public Safety, the attorney general's office, and the Ministries of Army and Navy, which will meet daily.

How the boundaries of the 266 regions are drawn and what logic led to the decision to have 266 of them also remain opaque. Arbitrariness and lack of operational guidelines and coherence in dividing Mexico into anti-crime zones is something the Peña Nieto administration struggled with when it created its anti-crime socio-economic "polygon" program. The personnel size of each National Guard deployment will be either 300, 450, or 600, depending on each region's insecurity classification as low, medium, or high. Again, there is little explicit logic to why 600 personnel is adequate for any highly violent region: Already, in its first deployment—to Tijuana—the administration tripled that number, sending 1,800 personnel there.

The National Guard concept is highly symptomatic of Mexican administrations' approach to public safety matters over the past four decades—namely, to create new institutions or rename old ones as a way of conducting police reform and improving public safety. The establishment of the gendarmerie announced early in the Peña Nieto administration is just one example of such constant institutional reshuffling. These continual disruptions of and change to institutional reform often divert energies from the painstakingly difficult but necessary reform of existing federal, state, and particularly local police forces. The recurrent institutional and policy shifts also undermine the maturation of policy reforms. Furthermore, since the 1980s, each successive Mexican administration has relied on the military for domestic policing and anti-crime strategies in one form or another, mostly recruiting current and former soldiers into police forces and appointing high-ranking military officials to top police posts. However, that decades-long approach systematically failed to produce effective police reform and reduce crime, or increase the deterrence capacity of Mexican law enforcement and rule of law in the country.

A fundamental and bewildering problem for both the Calderón and Peña Nieto administrations was how to pull back the military from policing functions. The Calderón administration merely stated that the military would be pulled back when police forces in the area were ready, never detailing what that meant in practice. The Peña Nieto administration came in with the very same ambition as AMLO of pulling the military back, but its experiment with the gendarmerie failed to alleviate the need to rely on the military and neither the justice nor police reform efforts matured enough to produce effective police forces and prosecutorial capacities. Local police forces in particular ended up being the reforms' orphan. Instead of moving away from militarization, the EPN administration resorted to deploying almost 53,000 soldiers—a fifth of Mexico's entire military forces and the same size as the initial National Guard contingent—to Mexican streets and rural areas.⁵⁹

The transition problem will not be fully obviated by the fact that the National Guard deployments are to be permanent. Durazo is indeed correct that there is a substantial difference between prior temporary deployments of military and Federal Police forces to highly violent areas on a supplemental, temporary basis compared to a permanent deployment. But integration, de-conflicting, and transition challenges still persist. At minimum, at various points, the military units operating outside of the National Guard umbrella will need to give way to the National Guard. That can easily create the same difficulties that pervaded transitions between the military, the Federal Police, and state and local police from Tijuana and Ciudad Juárez to Michoacán. A viable strategy

requires specifying under what conditions the military starts gradually pulling back. It also necessitates a plan of how and when improved police personnel are to be deployed. Ideally, such a transition would take place simultaneously with—or better yet, precede—large military pullbacks and would determine how to expand the zone of improved public safety and redeploy forces there to create ever-enlarging circles of safety. Many different possibilities of such a transition can be imagined, but they need to be specified in advance. In short, a detailed plan and intense coordination among the multiple military and law enforcement agencies is essential. Yet such a transition away from militarized police forces has remained elusive and has failed in many places beyond Mexico, such as Rio de Janeiro. Nor has there been much specification so far as to how the National Guard will cooperate and integrate with Federal Police forces that remain outside of the National Guard and state and local police forces.

The unveiled operational guidelines for the National Guard deployments remain very broad and essentially unprioritized and underdeveloped. Prevention of crime and recovering public spaces are to be core elements, as well as preventing homicides. That remains the fundamental public safety problem in Mexico, with the country registering 9,400 homicides in AMLO's first 100 days. ⁶¹ To bring this number down, the AMLO administration selected 17 regions with high homicides rates, together accounting for 35 percent of all homicides in the country in 2018, where 10,200 members of the National Guard will be deployed on a permanent basis. In addition to Tijuana, these regions include cities such as Ciudad Juárez, Acapulco, Chilpancingo, Monterrey, Nuevo Laredo, Reynosa, Salamanca, Guadalaiara, and Cancún.

The forces deployed there, all part of the National Guard, are to patrol neighborhoods, detain suspects, investigate crimes, set up traffic checkpoints, and establish military outposts—in other words, a very broad and unprioritized menu of possible policing tasks. The AMLO administration has said little about how the contingents will gather intelligence; prioritize local anti-crime efforts, such as by focusing on specific crimes and neighborhoods; engage in intelligence-led policing; or develop trust and cooperation of local communities. In Tijuana, where the largest deployment is heading, at least some of the military outposts will be in the most violent neighborhoods. But it remains to be seen whether the units there will engage in proactive policing or hunker down in a static garrison mode, like their counterparts at other checkpoints in the city, merely displacing crime by a few blocks. Merely going on patrols, even if alongside civilians, as has been announced, 62 is inadequate in deterring crime and dismantling criminal groups. Active and effective prosecutions need to take place, which requires intelligence-led arrests with robust evidence.

Occasionally, Mexican cities such as Ciudad Juárez, Tijuana, and Monterrey succeeded in reducing violent crime in a limited way—mostly only in the elite business areas and prosperous city centers. How the new National Guard units will extend such success into wider city spaces or rural areas, while avoiding overstretch, also remains to be resolved.

The AMLO team has remained deafeningly silent on how it intends to proceed with police reform, including the crucial and systematically neglected need to reform weak and corrupt local police forces. Along with state police forces, the municipal police carry out most day-to-day policing. AMLO and his team's comments regarding police reform have mostly centered on increasing salaries for police officials and integrating new technologies to public safety policies, such as to create cyber police units. The latter emphasis on technology was the core element of Calderón police reform from the beginning, at the expense of deeper institutional reforms. Increasing police salaries has been a constant

talking point of Mexican governments since Calderón, but enactment has remained elusive. In cities, where police salaries did go up (such as in Tijuana and Monterrey at various times over the past several years), the salary boosts often came at the expense of policing equipment, as the cities struggled to raise adequate funding.⁶⁴ AMLO has also affirmed that the federal authorities will collaborate with state officials on cleansing municipal police forces of corrupt officers, though what will be different from prior such efforts remains to be seen.⁶⁵

Although AMLO has remained lukewarm at best toward incorporating civil society into anti-corruption efforts, he wants to systematize the incorporation of civil society into local policing processes. That can be most useful, and in cities such as Monterrey and Ciudad Juárez, civil society has often played a key role in stimulating better public safety policies. ⁶⁶ Globally, that has also been the case in places such as Sao Paulo where joint police-civil society boards promoted better policies. But the effectiveness and sustainability of civil society involvement in security policies in Mexico has been highly varied, with civil society very weak and under systematic attack in places such as Acapulco and Veracruz. To make its involvement meaningful and lasting, AMLO will need to resolutely protect and encourage civil society, even when it gives him assessments that he and his administration do not want to hear.

Peacebuilding and criminal amnesty: Transitional justice for whom?

Dubbing it "Abrazos, No Balazos" (Hugs, Not Bullets), AMLO's security team has characterized this pillar of his security policy—expected to become an amnesty law—as a form of transitional justice in Mexico. It is arguably the most innovative and radical element of the AMLO administration's security policy, with potentially profound—and challenging—implications for rule of law in Mexico. While it can help reduce violence, it also risks entrenching impunity. By focusing on criminal behavior rather than the participants in a political conflict, the proposal goes much beyond the standard conceptualization of transitional justice.

The amnesty policy is supposed to combine justice, truth, reparations to victims, and long-term reform, and provide leniency and even full amnesty to some criminals. Eligible individuals and groups will benefit by "no longer dying young and in a violent manner, having a quiet life, enjoying the possibility of legal employment, and achieving social respectability." The policy is to be based on consultation with the public, a process AMLO's team had started already during the transition period. The amnesty is not to resemble the non-transparent, negotiated political bargain without any accountability for top-level traffickers that the PRI had enacted with Mexican criminal groups through the 1980s. Instead, AMLO's team characterizes the policy—dubiously—as similar to what happened in the United States, specifically in Las Vegas, Miami, and Atlantic City after the repeal of alcohol prohibition in 1933.

However, the scope and details of this plan are still evolving. During the transition period, the amnesty was characterized as pertaining to "political" crimes and only nonviolent crimes associated with drug trafficking. Led by the Ministry of Interior, the amnesty for political crimes was to be implemented from the day of AMLO's December 3, 2018 inauguration: "Today," AMLO declared, "the amnesty process began to release political prisoners or victims of reprisals by caciques [local politicians operating like feudal lords], officials or governors of the former authoritarian regime. The criminal accusations fabricated against activists and social fighters will be cancelled." ⁶⁹

But no precise specification of what crimes, particularly what non-political crimes, would be eligible for amnesty has been provided to date. However, the AMLO team has at various times suggested that such crimes could include poppy cultivation and transportation of drugs (within Mexico at least), if the offender was not personally involved in violence; nonviolent drug dealing; and the provision of other nonviolent services to DTOs, such as working as a *halcone* (lookout).⁷⁰ Because Mexico is a party to numerous international treaties regarding crimes against humanity (like torture), no individual who committed such offenses would be eligible for amnesty.

In a subsequent iteration of the proposal, only members of vulnerable groups—youth, farmers, and members of indigenous groups—would be eligible. But the law would also be applicable to those already arrested and sentenced to prison for crimes now specified as eligible for leniency.

Versions of the proposal have provided that high-ranking members of criminal organizations, public officials, and military and police members would be excluded from amnesty and leniency eligibility. However, the November 2018 formal unveiling of the policy included a statement that those already sentenced under previous laws, *including* police and military officials, will be eligible to have their cases reviewed and ameliorated under a future amnesty policy.⁷¹

As of this writing, the eligibility issues remain unresolved. Nonetheless, during the November 2018 unveiling of the national security strategy, the scope of the proposed amnesty law appears to have significantly expanded eligibility in two ways: First, AMLO's national security speech suggests that not only individuals, but entire criminal groups—"persons or collectives"—would be eligible for leniency. At the same time, his top security advisor Durazo stated that instead of "hardening laws," a policy he characterized as a systematic failure, "it is imperative ... to undertake a process of pacification with criminal groups ... [in order] to put an end to armed confrontations, enable disarmament and the surrender of offenders." Second, the new description of the amnesty law now seemed to include leniency for serious crimes as well. The expansion of the latter seems almost inevitable if the former is to be made possible, as most criminal groups in Mexico will have committed serious crimes.

Such an expansion, if it were to become a law or a policy, produces a complex tangle of moral, legal, victims' rights, and rule of law dilemmas. If serious crimes by criminal groups would become eligible for amnesty, the policy could amount to a surrender of rule of law to highly violent mafia groups. Essentially, such a deal would be akin to Pablo Escobar offering in the 1980s to pay of Colombia's national debt and stop engaging in drug trafficking, in exchange for immunity. Such extreme formulations for serious crimes and for entire criminal groups would eviscerate efforts to build deterrence capacity for the Mexican law enforcement apparatus, the most urgently needed improvement. In addition, a more expansive the scope of eligibility will likely create friction with the United States, as potentially many individuals designated as drug traffickers by the U.S. government could conceivably become eligible for amnesty in Mexico.

Colombia's current transitional justice model with the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC), for example, provides amnesty or reduced sentences only for the FARC's past drug trafficking associated with funding the political-military struggle. Any drug trafficking after the deal or outside of the political struggle is not eligible for amnesty.⁷⁵ And FARC leaders accused of persisting in drug trafficking after the signing of

the peace deal have already been indicted. Colombia's President Iván Duque is seeking to revise the transitional justice deal, significantly toughening punishments for ex-FARC members. ⁷⁶ El Salvador's 2012-14 highly controversial government truce with the street gangs known as *maras* did temporarily, if dramatically, reduce homicides. Based on state weakness and its inability to enforce it, the deal also relegated large swaths of El Salvador to the gangs' rule and extortion and failed to bring in stable and effective government policing or legal economic development. Ultimately, the gangs were not able to maintain the truce even between themselves.

Even at the level of amnesty for individuals, many complex challenges exist with AMLO's proposed policy.

In order to qualify, an individual requesting amnesty would have to provide a full disclosure of his or her crimes, stop associating with criminal groups, participate in judicial and truth-telling processes, "unmistakably manifest repentance," testify against those who do not receive amnesty, turn over all illegally obtained assets, contribute to victims' reparations, and refrain from committing new crimes or carrying weapons. Those eligible for amnesty would also have to receive "forgiveness from persons or communities that have been affected" by their crimes. A new special tribunal or institution would be created to administer the law.

Multiple challenges in implementing such a proposal immediately come to mind.⁷⁹ If the eligibility is limited to youth, who will be defined as "youth"? Would the legal age of 18 apply? If yes, the eligibility pool will be small and unlikely to cut significantly into the recruitment base of the criminal gangs. And even if the eligibility pool is beyond the age of 18, what kind of investigative capacity will a tribunal have to determine whether those applying for amnesty are fully disclosing their crimes?

The requirement that "repentance be demonstrated unmistakably" is particularly challenging, containing the high potential for arbitrary decisions by an amnesty panel. One robber, for example, may be able to convince a panel of his repentance by being a good actor, while another perpetrator of the same crime may fail to persuade the panel, even if she is more genuine in her intent to desist from such behavior. Of course, all parole boards face that problem to a certain extent, but they have the behavior of the offender in prison as an important datapoint. In global anti-terrorism deradicalization efforts and defectors' programs for militants, the future-intent credibility problem is often dealt with by establishing categories of risk: low, medium, and high. Eligible offenders or defectors are then assigned to a risk category during screening. Yet the screening tools and criteria, when specified at all, often remain highly arbitrary, opaque, and difficult to aggregate in any consistent manner, resulting in a great deal of arbitrariness and outright capriciousness in rulings—from Somalia to Nigeria and beyond.⁸⁰

The requirement that those eligible contribute to victims' reparations also requires a lot of elaboration. What kind of "repair of damage" to the victim is to be required from a gang lookout who informed associates that a kidnapping victim was approaching the ambush point? Would there be a difference in the specified "repair of damage" for the lookout if the kidnapping victim ended up being tortured or killed during the kidnapping? Most easily, any such "repairs of damage" conducted by the perpetrator of the crime (as opposed to the state paying compensation to victims or victims' families) could be financial fines or indentured labor, such as community service. Community service is the most easily available mechanism, but it of course gives little emotional redress and

satisfaction to the victims or their families. Any payments of financial compensation to the victims or their families may come to resemble the paying of blood money practiced in Islamic countries and traditional justice systems from Africa to South Asia. But such practices remain fraught with complex trade-offs and dilemmas. Moreover, it could be quite rare that the perpetrator (say, a 20-year-old *halcone* from Acapulco) will have adequate financial resources for compensating the victims adequately. All of this means that some form of community service is the readiest operationalization of the requirement that the perpetrator *contributes* to repairing the damage of his crimes. The Mexican state itself will have to pay financial compensation and provide psycho-social therapy and other assistance to victims of crime and their families. The Peña Nieto administration had promised to do so when it took office and repeatedly after, but failed to systematically carry out such a policy.⁸¹

What kind of security mechanisms will be put in place to make sure that those who avail themselves of the amnesty are not killed by other members of the criminal groups or otherwise intimidated and coerced? Violent retaliation by former members has plagued demobilization efforts of *mara* (street gang) members in Central America as well as in most civil war or insurgency contexts. Especially given the requirement of denouncing crimes of other criminal group members and testifying against them, those who would apply for amnesty will become top targets of their former colleagues. Gruesome retribution against those who cooperate with law enforcement, such as informants and their families, has been a decades-long staple of Mexico's criminal market.

The requirement that victims—individuals and/or communities—agree to offer forgiveness hardly resolves those dilemmas, even regarding the issue of victims' rights. If the scope of crimes eligible for amnesty is wide and could include extortion, robbery, or murder, many victims probably will reject such a deal. Or if such an individual basis of forgiveness were implemented, some perpetrators may be given forgiveness for the very same crime that others would be denied, perhaps even by the very same victims. How the amnesty law will resolve these issues remains to be determined. But these dilemmas suggest that a national-level forgiveness in principle is a more fruitful venue to explore.

The proposed policy also raises complex questions of precedent. The announced details of the policy, reiterated in November 2018, insist that if individuals (and presumably also a group) commit new offenses after being granted amnesty, they will become disqualified from amnesty and subject to punishments. However, this no-repetition clause, as the AMLO administration refers to it, is only a small part of the precedent challenge.

When transitional justice is employed in post-conflict settings or during regime transitions, there is a presumption that a particular era of rights' violations and violent conflict has come to an end and will not be repeated. But that is not the case in Mexico: the country will continue to face violent criminality—frequently at an intense level—for a long time to come. In these circumstances, why should nonviolent drug dealing committed before the amnesty law comes longer be eligible for amnesty a year later? And why should potential perpetrators not assume that even if they commit the amnesty-eligible crime after the expiration of the leniency timeframe, they will not eventually find a way to also get amnesty? How will the time-constrained amnesty law be made consistent with deterring impunity, the crux of Mexico's rule-of-law problems?

Similarly, why is the act of corruption that AMLO wants to prosecute with an iron fist a greater violation than, for example, theft? After all, both are forms of robbery, yet theft appears to be eligible for amnesty within the current outlines of the proposed policy. Perhaps the eligibility distinction will be based on whether the perpetrator is a member of what the AMLO administration will define as marginalized sectors. Nonetheless, if group-level amnesty is offered to drug trafficking groups—many of whom will have inevitably committed homicides—while government corruption would not be eligible for amnesty, the policy becomes all the more questionable.

A second and related subcomponent of the peacebuilding pillar is the announced creation of a Peacebuilding Council, which is to mediate conflict at the local level and be staffed by three government representatives, three civil society members, a "guest" from the Human Rights Commission, and a U.N. observer. What kind of authority relationship the Peacebuilding Councils will have with the National Guard's regional deployments, with local government authorities, and with the national government remains to be clarified. Yet obvious tensions between the Peacebuilding Council and the National Guard will come up: such as when the Council should seek to mediate with the perpetrators of violence or local anti-crime militias, some of whom are engaging in extortion and robberies, and when the National Guard should seek to forcefully prevent them from further violence and arrest them.

In addition to mediating local conflict, the Council is also to perform a public relations function: namely, to follow up on citizens' forums and requests for "pacification" as well as promote a public policy message in media and schools that "peace is possible and that it is morally, socially, politically, and economically superior and preferable to violence."83

Getting prison reform right?

The amnesty policy is an important corollary to AMLO's envisioned prison reform, which is another pillar of his national security strategy. A crucial element of AMLO's strategy is to decrease the prison population, reversing a trend that began under the Calderón administration. That objective is a means toward multiple larger goals, including human rights protection, peacebuilding, and addressing root causes of criminal violence in Mexico, as well as tactical objectives, including improving conditions inside Mexico's corrections facilities.

A second key aspect of AMLO's proposed corrections system reform is to "recover prisons" from being controlled by mafias and prevent sentenced individuals from "ending up buried in decomposition and cruelty." Toward that end, the AMLO administration plans to separate inmates in preventative custody (i.e., those awaiting trial) from the general prison populations and improving conditions inside women's prisons. 85

Like police reform, prison reform has been part of Mexico's security policy since Calderón and before. Mexico's prisons had long been overrun by criminal gangs that dictate life inside: They abuse other prisoners, including systematic and pervasive rape and murder, use prisons for recruitment, and engage in extensive violence, including with firearms. They also often operate their criminal ventures from prisons to the point that criminal bosses freely go in and out of prisons and criminal gangs can leave prisons en masse to conduct high-profile assassinations and massacres. Both large-scale prison breakouts, involving dozens of prisons at a time, continued throughout the Peña

Nieto and Calderón administrations.⁸⁷ And of course, the escape of Joaquín "El Chapo" Guzmán, the world's most notorious drug trafficker, generated headlines around the world and added to El Chapo's power and glory. The levels of collusion, co-optation, and corruption of Mexican prison authorities have been notoriously high.⁸⁸

The Calderón administration focused prison reform principally on building more prisons. But at the same time, it kept flooding them with new prisoners, as tens of thousands of people were arrested, many low-level foot soldiers of the criminal gangs. The Peña Nieto administration sought to increase government authority over prisons. Assisted by the United States, it sought to raise the standards of prison control to a level that would achieve international accreditation. ⁸⁹ Prisons with such accreditation have by and large seen significant improvements in prison authorities' control over the inmate population. However, human rights organizations have complained that prisoners' human rights have been systematically violated as a result (though obviously, they are also egregiously violated when prison gangs run the prisons). ⁹⁰ The AMLO administration will now seek to maintain, expand, and improve control over corrections facilities while also protecting prisoners' rights.

Socio-economic policies to combat crime: Getting it right the third time?

An effort to decrease inequality in Mexico and enhance the socio-economic conditions of the country's less privileged citizens animates AMLO's entire government vision and is also reflected in his security strategy. Not surprisingly, a socio-economic component is thus a fundamental core of the policy—part of the 80 percent thrust of the strategy—and listed as the second pillar of his strategy after anti-corruption efforts. This economic inclusion pillar supports plans to combat poverty and marginalization through guaranteed employment, education, welfare, health care programs, reforestation, and infrastructure development, particularly in Mexico's underdeveloped south. Among them are financial support for small businesses, improvements to energy and telecommunications infrastructure, and a new oil refinery in Tabasco. Through the use of a referendum organized by his party and with minimal popular representation, AMLO has pushed through an environmentally questionable Mayan train to connect Campeche, Chiapas, Quintana Roo, Tabasco, and Yucatán.

Well-designed, well-resourced, and well-implemented socio-economic efforts sustained over a long period are a vital element of an effective anti-crime strategy, particularly in Mexico. The AMLO administration is correct to incorporate this element into its security strategy.

However, it is not yet discernable what such programs will look like on the ground. Worrisomely, it is also not yet clear whether there will be any programs specifically targeting ex-criminals or vulnerable populations, such as in slums, or whether AMLO's general socio-economic policies will produce sufficiently robust anti-crime effects. AMLO's broader commitments to increase scholarships for students and devote billions of dollars to job training and other programs for unemployed youth may well have positive effects on suppressing criminality. Indeed, these programs are explicitly meant to "significantly reduce the social base that may have generated crime and restore the confidence of individuals in the collective."

But at the same time, there are good reasons to be skeptical that economic growth or even poverty reduction programs systematically and robustly reduce crime on their own. For example, the economic growth and greater economic opportunities available through North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) between 2014 and 2018 were not associated with greater resilience to crime in the communities that benefited strongly from NAFTA's job generation, such as Tijuana, Monterrey, and Ciudad Juárez. NAFTA's maquilas (factories in Mexico run by foreign companies and exporting their products to the companies' countries) generated jobs, income, and migration of people from other parts of Mexico to the maquila locations along the border with the United States. But the socio-economic shifts also came to be associated with social and physical dislocation and weakening of the social fabric in Mexico's north, such as by producing slums without public goods and communities disconnected from their neighbors. 96

Clearly, those benefiting from the proposed crime amnesty plan should be prime targets for receiving assistance in obtaining legal livelihoods to reduce recidivism. However, the need to assist demobilized and amnestied criminals often creates moral hazard and community resentment problems: Those who committed crimes (or joined violent political actors) are to receive more state assistance than non-participants and victims. To be effective, the AMLO administration will explicitly need to design poverty-mitigating measures into its policy designs.

At the same time, designing and implementing effective *targeted* anti-crime socioeconomic programs, beyond broad economic development measures or limited policy handouts, has also been excruciatingly hard in Mexico.

Seeking to differentiate its security strategy from the Calderón administration's approach, the Peña Nieto government at first also strongly embraced socio-economic and cultural policies to combat and prevent crime. Funded at 2.5 billion pesos (approximately \$190 million) in 2013 on top of line ministry funding, the crime prevention program—the National Program for Social Prevention of Violence and Delinquency (Programa Nacional para la Prevención Social de la Violencia y el Delito, PRONAPRED)—was implemented in 57 specially selected zones called *polígonos* (polygons).

However, just as with other components of Peña Nieto's security strategy, its socioeconomic crime prevention approaches left much to be desired in their operationalization and implementation. Putting aside the fact that the Calderón administration, with U.S. prodding, ultimately also came to embrace such socio-economic approaches and crime prevention (namely, in the Todos Somos Juárez program), and that Mexican states and cities were adopting such policies before Peña Nieto was elected (such as in Monterrey's Colonía Independencia), the theory, implementation, and monitoring parameters of EPN's national crime prevention strategy were not adequately worked out. At first, the focus was almost exclusively on the cultural aspects of the programs, such as its music. extracurricular activities, and the psychological problems of Mexico's youth, such as attention-deficit disorder. But the approach left unaddressed how these youth programs and cultural efforts were to interact with local and national policing. 100 Later on, numerous socio-economic initiatives were included-from distributing glasses to school children to various vocational programs. However, the Peña Nieto administration never effectively resolved precisely which socio-economic programs with public benefits would qualify to be included, nor what their expected specific anti-crime impact would be. Also unspecified were the questions of when and how these wide-ranging elements were supposed to reduce violent crime. Policies that kept kids off streets and prevented

gang recruitment seemed effective, but even they were highly contingent on security and presence of DTOs in a particular area. Legal job creation, was consistently the most elusive goal. Critically, the programs were never well integrated with local policing. And by 2016, the funding ran out.

Before launching such new programs, the AMLO administration would do well to study carefully the successes and failures of the *Todos Somos Juárez* and the *polígonos* programs.

The impact of drug legalization and licensing on public health

In unveiling the national security strategy, both AMLO and Durazo explicitly condemned the war on drugs and argued that drug prohibition is one of the causes of violence in Mexico. 101 López Obrador characterized current drug prohibition as "discretionary and arbitrary" since it applies to "cocaine, marijuana, heroin, methamphetamines, and lysergic acid," but not to "alcohol, tobacco, beverages containing taurine and caffeine or the free consumption of certain antidepressants and sleeping pills." 102 That is in fact a frequent talking point of those who advocate drug legalization, but it rather preposterously glosses over the fact that the effects of caffeine addiction are radically different from those of heroin or meth addiction. López Obrador opines further that "[s]uch a ban is ineffective from the point of view of public health and stimulates drug trafficking." But ending drug prohibition in Mexico would have "unavoidable international implications because Mexico is the neighbor of the United States, the largest drug market in the world." Consequently, AMLO argues that the "only realistic" way to reduce drug use is to redirect U.S. resources for the war on drugs toward "massive, but personalized" detoxifitication, rehabilitation, and reintegration of drug addicts into society. 104

Since the announcement, the AMLO administration has already requested that the United States re-allocate its budget for anti-crime programs in Mexico toward drug treatment. Such a reorientation is not to the liking of the Trump administration, which has adopted a 1980s tough-on-drugs approach to drug supply and consumption, centering on incarceration of users and dealers. Nor is such a budgetary shift—however desirable and badly needed to strengthen treatment assistance and prevention in Mexico and the United States—necessarily easy even with the new Democratic majority in the U.S. House of Representatives.

Along with potential for amnesty for farmers who cultivate drug crops, the AMLO administration intends to explore legalizing the consumption, production, and sale of marijuana, ¹⁰⁶ and the licensing of poppy for medical purposes. AMLO has stated, for example, that "regulation of currently prohibited narcotics"—in other words, their legalization—will reduce the level of addiction and violence in Mexico as criminal groups lose profits and political capital. ¹⁰⁷ Just before assuming the position of the secretary of interior in the AMLO administration, then-Senator Olga Sánchez Cordero submitted a bill to legalize the production and use of marijuana for recreational purposes, arguing that such legalization will be "a major contribution to bringing peace" to Mexico. ¹⁰⁸

In February 2019, the Mexican Senate released a report detailing how various jurisdictions around the world regulate cannabis sales. Without providing explicit recommendations, the report explores potential regulatory measures such as product labeling, measures to manage retail, which methods of consumption to legalize, and whether to set prices on the basis of tetrahydrocannabinol (THC), the chemical compound in *cannabis* producing

euphoric highs, and potentially limit THC content. The Senate report also suggests that legalization efforts should prioritize the interests of communities engaged in nonviolent drug activities due to poverty, marginalization, and lack of opportunities—for instance, cannabis farmers and nonviolent users and dealers.¹⁰⁹

Mexico's Secretary of Public Security Alfonso Durazo has argued that legalization is very much part of the AMLO administration's strategy to reduce violence in Mexico and that even if the legalization of some prohibited drugs is not enough to eliminate all violence, "the regulation of some narcotics currently banned would put to an end one of the central motors of the violence, insecurity, and extended deterioration of the rule of law." 110

Such statements suggest a radical diminishing of drug eradication in Mexico under the AMLO administration. That is not surprising, as farmers in Mexico's south, including in Guerrero and Michoacán where poppy cultivation is intense, have long been key AMLO supporters. Between 2016 and 2017, the Mexican government reported eradicating 29,692 hectares of poppy, an improbably high number given the total estimated area of cultivation of 30,600 hectares, 111 even given that most poppy farmers cultivate more than one poppy crop a year. Nonetheless, whatever level of eradication actually did take place, it mostly exacerbated local insecurity and violence and compromised human security of poppy farmers.

In fact, premature eradication has been ill-conceived and counterproductive in Mexico and there many good reasons to stop it. The cultivation of illicit crops in Mexico employs thousands, perhaps tens of thousands. Poppy cultivation is among the most labor-intensive illicit economies, enabling those who sponsor it—whether insurgent groups or organized crime groups—to obtain extensive political capital.

Eradication efforts in poppy areas have severely complicated the efforts of the Mexican military and law enforcement forces to pacify festering Michoacán and Guerrero—to rid them of the rule of violent organized crime and abuse of unruly militias, and hopefully for the first time bond its residents with the Mexican state.

Even though reducing premature eradication may provoke the ire of the Trump administration, it is an appropriate policy. The Trump administration has resurrected forced eradication as a hallmark of its anti-drug policies, for instance making strong demands on Colombia. It also holds that the core of the U.S. opioid epidemic is the drug supply from and through Mexico, not the policies of U.S. pharmaceutical companies and their capture of oversight institutions. It

The intensification of opium poppy cultivation in Mexico is indeed deeply intertwined with the U.S. opioid epidemic, but the causality is reversed. In fact, it was the U.S. opioid epidemic that stimulated the expansion of poppy cultivation in Mexico.¹¹⁴

The fact that the AMLO administration wants to focus on providing alternative livelihoods is a positive development: Many previous Mexican administrations rejected such efforts. Other administrations sought to promote communal logging, fishing, tourism, and legal agriculture, but often in an ineffective top-down manner. Moreover, powerful local politicians and businessmen often usurped the resources meant for marginalized farmers, contributing to the persistence of dire poverty. 115

But the AMLO administration's approach to legal livelihoods leaves many questions unanswered and should give rise to some skepticism. The AMLO administration wants to champion various agricultural support measures for farmers in Mexico, including, but not exclusively for poppy farmers, particularly through a food security program. In a visit to Guerrero in January 2019, López Obrador promised to provide price support for grains, setting the price of a ton of corn at \$300, as a way to dissuade farmers from cultivating opium poppy. Such a price would be competitive, given that the significant expansion of poppy cultivation in Mexico and the rise of Chinese fentanyl have reduced the price of Mexican opium to some \$260 per kilo, about a fifth of the price compared to two years ago and often not enough for survival. The likelihood that synthetic opioids, whether produced in China, India, or eventually Mexico, will continue to dominate the U.S. market also bodes well for long-term price competitiveness of alternative crops. But even if opium prices do not rise again, \$300 per ton of corn is nowhere near adequate to help marginalized Mexican farmers escape poverty and profound food insecurity.

Moreover, profitability is usually not the most significant factor influencing farmers' cropping decisions. Access to land and stable land titles, availability of microcredit, effective value-added chains, such as processing plants and exporting capacities, and good physical infrastructure for transportation and processing all critically determine the viability of alternative legal livelihoods. Poppy also outcompetes many other crops in its ability to grow in areas of poor soil, inadequate water, or difficult climate, even though it produces greater opium yields of higher potency under better conditions. In many areas of poppy cultivation, legal crops will likely not be viable. Crucially, good local security is a fundamental factor enabling the takeoff of legal livelihoods. 117

Not surprisingly, many Mexican poppy farmers support legalizing poppy cultivation for medical purposes, a proposal the AMLO administration is exploring and is supported by former Mexican politicians, many Mexican think tanks, and even some members of the Mexican military. But poppy licensing is not an easy proposition: In fact, it is a complex and difficult policy to implement, and its effects on both violence and rural development are highly contingent.

For a licensing scheme to take place legally within the current counternarcotics regime, underpinned by the 1961 Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs, two particularly difficult issues would have to be addressed—preventing the diversion of licensed opium into the illegal drug trade and assuring sufficient legal demand for Mexican opium. Mexico could of course withdraw from the treaty and attempt to re-accede to it with exceptions for its opium market.

Preventing the diversion of licensed opium into the illegal drug trade would be extremely difficult in Mexico, given the lack of security and the lack of state presence in large parts of the country. "The concentrate of poppy straw" method avoids the collection of opium gum and hence minimizes the chance that the opium could be converted into heroin. Its adoption in Turkey successfully prevented the leakage of licensed opium into the illegal trade there. On the other hand, the failure to adopt this method in India has contributed to an estimated 25 percent of licensed opium making its way into the illegal trade.

Paradoxically, however, the adoption of the concentrate of poppy straw method would also reduce the labor-intensiveness of harvesting opium, thus reducing the number of farmers who could be employed in legal licensed production. But farmers who are not

granted a license, including because there are too many applicants, could simply shift production to new areas, as poppy cultivation does not require much arable land. And even if all existing farmers are given a license and adopt the poppy straw method, new growers could start illegally cultivating opium poppy for heroin production.

A licensing scheme crucially depends on intensive and effective law enforcement, unless, undesirably, all U.S. opiate users switch to 100 percent fentanyl. But in the highly violent *tierra caliente* of Michoacán and Guerrero where many Mexican DTOs, local criminal groups, and assorted militias operate and state presence is poor and corrupt, it is not clear how even basic monitoring of cultivation and diversion could take place. A robust policing plan in those areas was elusive for both the Calderón and the Peña Nieto administrations, despite the deployments of thousands of military and federal police forces to those states.

The second key issue is how to ensure adequate legal demand for the opium produced in Mexico. A study by Le Cour, Morris, and Smith estimates that Mexico currently imports and consumes only 0.7 tons of morphine, which would be satisfied by a mere 0.73 percent of Mexico's current production of illegal opium and perhaps not even produce sufficient income for one single village in Mexico. Of course, as is typical in much of the developing world, Mexico likely severely undertreats pain. A recent study, for example, claims that Mexico actually needs 20 tons of morphine per year to treat *chronic* pain, a demand that could absorb some 20 percent of Mexico's illegal opium production. But Mexico should avoid resorting to opioids for treating chronic pain, unlike severe short-term pain and the pain of terminally ill patients. Mexico should learn the bitter lesson from the United States that prescribing addictive opioids for chronic pain is a sure path to widespread and deadly addiction. 123

Mexico could instead or in addition seek to cultivate external markets for its morphine and other opioids, if it manages to address the difficult international requirements and compete with many other global suppliers of medical opioids. The legal, regulatory, and business competition challenges are significant.

Nor will marijuana decriminalization and the legalization of poppy for medical purposes defund criminal groups. Without robust state presence and effective law enforcement, there can be little assurance that organized crime groups would be excluded from the legal drug trade. Already, Mexican criminal groups extort all kinds of legal businesses, including mining and logging companies, avocado farmers, gas stations, and retail shops—most extensively in Michoacán and Guerrero. At best, such policies will simply shift the operations of criminal groups into other domains; at worst, they will continue the legal production of marijuana and poppy as well as the taxation and extortion of legal businesses, such as avocado cultivation. If Mexico wants to legalize drugs, the sequence needs to be the opposite: first deliver effective rule of law to areas of production and beyond, build effective law enforcement and justice deterrence, and only then will the legalization of drug production reduce violence and criminal control.

Even then, Mexico will have to grapple with drug addiction: While public health approaches for drug use are badly needed, assuming that legalization will *ipso facto* reduce drug addiction is foolish at best, since such policy outcomes are enormously contingent on many institutional, regulatory, and cultural factors. ¹²⁴ The likelihood is in fact the opposite. Mexico would do well to study carefully the U.S. opioid epidemic. ¹²⁵

Reversing the AMLO administration's silence on self-defense forces and militias

The persistence of self-defense forces, in fact militias, in Mexico—featuring their mutation, frequent co-optation by criminal groups, powerful politicians, and businessmen, and intense antagonism toward Mexico's law enforcement forces—remains a massive under-recognized challenge with profound long-term implications for rule of law and state capacity in the country. Yet the AMLO security team has remained mostly silent on the issue.

In 2018, at least 29 such militia groups operated in Michoacán, which AMLO's Secretary of Public Security Alfonso Durazo Montaño designated as a priority state, but did not specify plans for the militias. The self-defense forces meanwhile continue to mobilize, organize armed protests, and issue warnings against rivals as well as state authorities. When government authorities seek to arrest some of their members for alleged crimes such as extortion, murder, or illegal possession of arms, the government forces often fail and back off for fear of a major violent confrontation.

Finding an effective and resolute counter to the militias may turn out to be a particular challenge for AMLO. On the one hand, at least some members of the militia groups, particularly from among indigenous populations, may qualify for the proposed amnesty law. But what if they do not show any interest in amnesty, as was the case with militia forces in Cherán, Tancítaro, and Guerrero when Peña Nieto offered to combine some of Michoacán's militias into a state-sanctioned police paramilitary branch?¹²⁶ What about groups, many in Michoacán, that accepted the deal, but violated it and continue to act extralegally and illegally and refuse the authority of the state? What about the overlap of the self-defense groups with other militia groups involved in land theft and ethnic rivalries among indigenous groups in Chiapas? An effective response requires resolutely punishing violators, securing lasting prison terms for them (elusive up to now), and disarming and dismantling the group. AMLO, who defines himself as an insurgent politician fighting for the rights of indigenous and down-trodden Mexicans, and himself practicing politics of boycotts, protests, and extralegal behavior for decades, may be very sympathetic to such groups and their methods.

Beyond responding to the militias, one of the biggest challenges for improving rule of law and public security in Mexico paradoxically lies in AMLO himself. A rebel politician defining himself as someone who will fight and conquer Mexico's "mafia of power" and bring about a fourth revolution in Mexico, AMLO has shown a significant dislike of institutions. An individualistic governing style that disregards institutions bodes badly for the country. Mexico's rule of law needs to be strengthened, not disparaged and weakened, for the country to turn the corner away from criminality and insecurity. While many of the incoming AMLO administration's security strategy elements have real merit, even as they need to be refined and operationalized, an emphasis on institutional development is critically lacking.

Long overdue human rights protections

Well aware of societal dissatisfaction with human rights abuses perpetrated during the Calderón and Peña Nieto administrations, often with indifference or the outright complicity of government officials, AMLO promised to center his national security strategy around human rights protection. The third pillar of his security strategy insists that government forces will never be allowed to kill, disappear, or torture anyone and that

all human rights claims will be diligently investigated and prosecuted. This includes proposing a new law to make it a criminal offense for government officials to ignore recommendations issued by the National Human Rights Commission or state-level human rights commissions, a modest but potentially effective accountability tool. The commissions and such a new law will be further empowered by separating them from governors' offices and appointing their officials independently—not by governors. Ironically, however, AMLO has resisted building such independence into national level justice and rule-of-law appointments, such as the appointment of the attorney general or the chief anti-corruption prosecutor. It is also not clear why at the Peacebuilding Council, human rights commission representatives should be only guests, and not equal members.

Other elements include providing human rights training to military, National Guard, and other law enforcement forces. A culture of human rights is to be promoted by mandating that human rights assessments are included in all government study plans and public information campaigns. 129

In February 2019, the AMLO administration also unveiled a plan to search for Mexico's 40,000 missing people, identify the 26,000 bodies at coroners' offices, and fully examine 1,100 clandestine graves. ¹³⁰ In addition to working with relatives and local NGOs, the administration plans to better implement the law on disappearances, empower the National Search System database, and establish the National Forensic Identification Institute. The priority is to search for people still presumed alive.

In describing the National Guard element of his policy, AMLO has called for the participation of civil society, human rights groups, and U.N. observers, with the regional committees to be established when the National Guard is deployed. That is a welcome change from the attitude of previous administrations, particularly if their participation will be protected, mandated, and imbued with equal power within the coordination committees.

But this initiative needs to be reinforced by the change of AMLO's own attitude toward civil society and media, both of which he had previously defined as his enemies and accused of malfeasance. Moreover, AMLO's announced plan to cut government advertising expenditures by 50 percent could severely negatively affect Mexico's violence-battered media, as they are highly dependent on government advertising revenues.¹³¹

AMLO has also promised to recognize the jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court (Mexico is a participating member already) and allow the court to prosecute crimes against humanity in Mexico.

As part of his emphasis on human rights, AMLO has focused on paying special attention to the rights of minors, women, indigenous communities, migrants, and people with disabilities.

AMLO has also committed himself to releasing all nonviolent political prisoners and protestors. On the one hand, such a position sounds most appealing, since arguably many such individuals should have never been imprisoned in the first place. However, in the context of Mexico's widespread impunity, this policy also gives carte blanche to protestors, such as teachers' unions that shut down traffic across Mexico to avoid reforms, extort contributions (often under the threat of violence) from any passerby, or define not paying fees for water and electricity as forms of resistance, rather than theft.

The latter are of course policies that AMLO has embraced, promoted, and advocated many times himself. For example, in Tabasco, where he unsuccessfully ran for governor, AMLO encouraged residents not to pay for their electricity bills to protest poor access and high costs. ¹³³ Yet the outcome has been two decades of widespread refusal to pay for electricity, leading to the persistence of delivery, coverage, and price problems. Moreover, this culture of nonpayment also spread to not paying taxes for land and water bills. That record bodes poorly for AMLO's signature promise to protect Mexico's water resources and reform its water distribution—the core deficiencies of which are widespread industry, farm, and individual violations, and massive failures to pay for water. ¹³⁴ And it is of course fully inconsistent with his anti-corruption drive that centers on increasing the payment of taxes and reducing tax avoidance.

In short, while extensive prison terms for nonviolent political protestors are a bad policy, so is encouraging systematic violations of contracts.

Revitalizing societal ethics

Linked to the issue of human rights, but emphasized as a separate point is the fourth pillar of AMLO's national security plan: the "regeneration of societal ethics through the creation of a Moral Constitution." Still a vague element of the national security plan, this pillar calls for the establishment of a "constitution," in which the government functions and is seen by society as "more honest and respectful of individual freedoms" as well as "austere, transparent, and sensitive to the rights of the weakest." The Moral Constitution is not to be a legal document or "an attempt to regulate private life, it's not a pretext to build an authoritarian model of government." While "the Moral Constitution does not intend to impose behaviors or values on anyone," it seeks to "offer guidelines for coexistence between individuals and duties to the community." Rather it is to be a "catalog of principles and moral values that guide" public officials, the private sector, trade unions, and society in general. In turn, society is to become less alienated from the government and state—a change in the definition and implementation of a basic social contract that Mexico badly needs.

AMLO defines this "moral regeneration" as "a means and a purpose of the Fourth Transformation," which he also calls "revolution," in Mexico. Arguing that "violence cannot be faced with violence, fire cannot be put out with fire, and evil cannot be confronted with evil," López Obrador has also called for "refocusing family values" and for responding to "evil with good," such as by addressing the root causes of violence and promoting social inclusion. Violations of these principles in Mexico, including widespread "poverty, marginalization, and the regular denial of basic rights and the lack of self-realization horizons" stemming from the suppression of social mobility, have "generated a social resentment." This extensive social alienation is a key driver of "the crisis of values and coexistence" and a component of the outbreak of crime and violence in Mexico.

AMLO, however, blames the social alienation not only on the inadequate implementation of an inadequate social contract, but also on neoliberalism that has oriented society "toward a culture of individualism, competition, consumerism, and the idea of material success as supreme values." Thus the government also intends to promote the study of civics and ethnics in schools and official government communications. 144

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

With good reasons Mexican citizens are exasperated with the country's unrelenting violence and extortion and demand that their government deliver public safety. The new AMLO administration has put forth some innovative and important ideas, even as many details are yet to be clarified and many aspects of the new strategy remain questionable and outright problematic.

The new administration is also feeding high expectations about how security will improve. Even before the launch of the national security strategy in November 2018, AMLO's top security advisors promised, for example, that the administration would reduce the nationwide homicide rate from the current 25 per 100,000 to four per 100,000 by 2021, essentially pledging to fully restore peace and security in three years. 145 Such a massive drop in homicides has rarely, if ever, been achieved anywhere in such a short amount of time. 146 Moreover, the policies put forth say very little about how to reduce homicides, nor do they apply to homicides specifically. For example, the expected amnesty law is unlikely to be available to murderers, unless applied to entire criminal groups, which raise questions of precedent and impunity. Socio-economic policies will take much longer than the three-year timeframe to produce results. No concrete targeting or policing strategy has been articulated, and the proposal of going after violent crimes while not focusing on drug trafficking groups that perpetrate those crimes to a significant extent contains obvious contradictions. It is also worth remembering that the EPN administration similarly committed itself to a 50-percent reduction in homicides in its first year, but ultimately presided over a record-breaking growth in homicide rates.

The López Obrador administration is fundamentally correct in its central assumption that the primary objective of a national safety strategy in Mexico, as everywhere else in the world, needs to be that reducing violence should take precedence over and shape policies toward drug trafficking. But it is naïve in its expectation that reducing violence can be accomplished without focusing on drug trafficking and, more importantly, by not focusing on drug trafficking groups. Mexican DTOs are key perpetrators of violence whether homicides, extortion, intimidation, or robberies. Instead of defining policies in such unhelpful and facile dichotomies, the AMLO administration can sharpen and improve both of its stated policies and others through a number of steps.

Making interdiction more strategic, instead of giving up on it

Police actions against Mexican criminal groups must move beyond non-strategic, nonprioritized, and opportunistic high-value targeting. The most dangerous groups should be targeted first, with an eye toward local stability. Targeting plans should be based on robust assessments of what kind of violence law enforcement actions will trigger. Plans to mitigate and prevent such outbreaks of violence following law enforcement actions, such as through force prepositioning, must finally become part of strategic analysis and law enforcement practice.

Prioritizing targeting of the Cartel de Jalisco Nueva Generación provides a good opportunity for U.S.-Mexican cooperation, as the group is a threat to both countries. The group is currently the most aggressive cartel in Mexico, and the government should want to deter other groups from behaving violently. The United States also wants to prevent the cartel from bringing its violence across the border and remain as peaceful in fentanyl smuggling in the United States as the Sinaloa Cartel. 147

The U.S. government can help Mexican authorities target Jalisco Nueva Generación in Mexico and it should also go after its operatives in the United States. But the United States can and should prioritize targeting of fentanyl distributors more broadly, particularly the most unscrupulous ones who lace fentanyl into drugs without disclosing it to their users.

So far, the AMLO administration has not discussed what it intends to do about fentanyl smuggling through Mexico or the production of methamphetamines. In fact, if anything, it has indicated that it does not want to focus on combatting drug trafficking at all. Such a black-and-white policy is unwise, however. Mexico should be worried about the trafficking of fentanyl through its territory, especially because over time this could lead to the establishment of extensive fentanyl production in Mexico (not the case now), as well as a fentanyl and synthetic drug epidemic in Mexico that would bring incidences of deadly overdoses.

Moreover, cooperation in suppressing fentanyl smuggling provides Mexico with the easiest venue to maintain counternarcotics cooperation with the United States, instead of fully rupturing cooperation on drug control. Unlike suppressing heroin production, it does not involve confrontations with poor drug farmers. And it merges suppressing drug trafficking with suppressing the most violent and aggressive group—the CJNG.

Switching to Middle-layer targeting of criminal groups

Interdiction should shift away from predominantly high-value targeting, as security officials of the new administration have stated. But they need to articulate what the new policy will be—at least once they become disabused of the notion that they can avoid targeting drug-trafficking groups. An effective policy would be to switch to middle-layer targeting. This may seem a marginal technical change; in fact, it has profound positive implications, particularly if much of the middle layer can be arrested in one sweep, by mitigating the chances that new violence will break out.

That does not mean that leaders of criminal groups should be given a free pass. Both for public safety and normative reasons, they need to be brought to justice. However, simply removing them from the chain of command without arresting the middle layer underneath them will allow groups to regenerate quickly and will exacerbate the debilitating violence.

Keeping law enforcement focus on areas with resurgent violence

The AMLO administration should commit to working diligently with localities where violence had previously declined and has risen again, such as Tijuana and even Ciudad Juárez. The federal Mexican government and the United States should work with local authorities to deepen police reform and institutionalize the rule of law in those areas. Working with federal officials, local officials and eventually local National Guard contingent committees should analyze why violence has risen again and how to respond proactively and strategically to end the escalation as fast as possible. The Mexican federal government must also analyze why violence has been expanding to many parts of the country that have been peaceful until now and how to reinforce the stabilization dynamics by strengthening law enforcement and the rule of law.

Developing a gradual concentric circles strategy to transition from policing by the military

Ending the military's role in policing should take place gradually, after a period of overlap with local law enforcement units—whether they are from the National Guard or reformed federal, state, and local police forces. A unified plan of gradual transition needs to be created for each area. The transition should take place in concentric circles of ever greater areas of security, analogous to a classic counterinsurgency ink-spot strategy. The creation of the National Guard does not obviate the need to detail a transition plan. The fact that many of its initial members will be from the military does not mean that such transitions will be smooth and easy: They need to be planned and detailed, just as one military unit needs to plan for the rotation of another unit into the area it has been securing. Moreover, the National Guard will presumably operate at least in some ways fundamentally different than the military. What this will look like on the ground during after the transition is something that needs to be planned for in advance.

And the National Guard will equally need to learn how to de-conflict and cooperate with existing local, state, and federal police forces.

Resurrecting momentum on police reform

In order to strengthen the deterrence and response capacity of its law enforcement, the AMLO administration also needs to double down on police reform. The creation of the National Guard should not be a substitute for serious police reform, which must go beyond increasing salaries. It must include enhancing police capacity and protocols, strengthening vetting and reducing corruption, adopting proactive and knowledge-based policing methods, achieving a sufficient density of permanent beat deployments, and developing local knowledge. Finally, undertaking a deep and robust reform of Mexico's local police forces is a must. That includes strengthening both their capacities and accountability.

Strengthening law enforcement deterrence and doubling down on justice sector reforms

As important as police reform is prioritizing the reform of the justice system. A core goal must be to increase effective prosecution rates by enhancing the capabilities and cooperation of prosecutors, judges, and local law enforcement officials. This must include training for the new National Guard, but not at the expense of neglecting to strengthen the evidence-gathering capabilities of police forces at all levels. More training needs to be provided to judges as well as prosecutors and attorneys, but their independence from political pressures needs to be better protected. Building up a strong and independent prosecutorial force is particularly vital.

Fostering and implementing the justice sector reforms initiated by the Calderón administration is vital. The AMLO administration should not allow those reforms to be reversed and prevent politicians from blaming the lack of adequate law enforcement capacity in Mexico on the new reforms.

Integrating and sustaining anti-crime socio-economic interventions

Socio-economic measures often are a crucial element of effective anti-crime strategies. AMLO is right to embrace them. But they need to be better designed, specifically toward the objective of reducing crime, instead of merely assuming that any and all socio-economic policies meant to increase inclusion and reduce poverty will produce adequate anti-crime effects. But the logic and mechanisms of specific socio-economic anti-crime projects should be articulated and clarified, as well as subject to careful evaluation and monitoring. The projects need to be better connected and integrated with one another across domains, and not isolated programs. Assessments of cross-boundary dynamics and interactive processes across areas of intervention should be built into the projects' designs. Starting with an evaluation of past successes and failures is a must. And the anti-crime socio-economic policies need to be sustained and fully integrated into local law enforcement efforts.

Beyond robust funding, monitoring, and adaptation in response to evaluation, this requires moving away from limited one-time handouts without transformative effects, even if that requires the concentration of resources and only gradual and long-term coverage of the entire country. Although it is politically difficult, concentrating and sustaining resources and gradually expanding the area of socio-economic and law enforcement intervention is crucial. If well designed, these policies and processes can deal with the root causes of crime; and they can build bonds between local marginalized populations and the state and help dissolve the bonds between local populations and criminal groups. They can strengthen state capacity and increase the legitimacy of the state.

Emphasize human rights and accountability, including by taking on the militias

Reducing impunity and corruption and strengthening the rule of law should animate the overall approach, as AMLO rightly emphasizes. Such a broad conceptualization includes avoiding short-term expediency deals with vigilante militias, even when they are temporarily popular in particular locales.

The federal government can subject some members of the militias to the proposed amnesty laws, but it must diligently and effectively prosecute all those found guilty of extortion, theft, kidnapping, and murder. The state must develop the wherewithal to dismantle militias that do not qualify for the indigenous police status permitted by the Mexican constitution. It can give them a grace period to disarm and demobilize, after which the government needs to be ready to confront and arrest all remaining militias while also immediately and resolutely moving against any new ones that arise. An effective response requires resolutely punishing violators, securing lasting prison terms for them (elusive up to now), and disarming and dismantling the group.

Refining the proposed amnesty law

Leniency and amnesty may well play useful roles in Mexico's effort to reduce criminal violence. Over-criminalization and overpopulating prisons are never good policies. But many aspects of the expected law need to be worked out or revised. The López Obrador administration would do well to study carefully what has and has not worked with similar amnesty, leniency, defectors', and disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration programs around the world.¹⁴⁸

AMLO'S SECURITY POLICY: CREATIVE IDEAS, TOUGH REALITY

The fact that the Mexican government has undertaken consultations about the amnesty plan with local communities is most praiseworthy and often neglected in such programs around the world. But the consultations need to move beyond discussing the concept in principle and toward discussing concrete elements.

Eligibility to entire criminal groups should be reconsidered as it can seriously undermine an already profoundly deficient rule of law in Mexico. The government of Mexico should also reconsider the announced commitment to individual-level forgiveness in specific cases as a requisite for eligibility for amnesty and leniency. Instead, it should mandate that eligible perpetrators disclose their crimes to individual victims and communities and that the victims can confront the perpetrators to express their grievances. Psychosocial support and reconciliation are crucial elements of such processes. But making victims' forgiveness a requirement will inject highly problematic arbitrariness and inconsistencies into the process.

The government of Mexico also needs to accept that the state will need to provide systematic compensation to victims. Realistically, most criminals in Mexico will not be able to pay reparations in the form of anything other than community service.

Crucially, to the extent that offenders can receive the benefits necessary for effective rehabilitation and reintegration-such as education, job training, legal employment assistance, and psychosocial therapy-there will have to be equivalent benefits to victims and communities that readmit amnestied offenders.

Reinforcing the state's territorial control and legitimacy

Regardless of whether the cultivation of poppy and marijuana become legal in Mexico, the federal government must have a plan to recover territories ruled or extorted by criminal groups. Otherwise, the legalization measures will fall flat in all aspects. The state must enter the tierra caliente and other areas where drug crops are cultivated with enough permanent and effective security forces to protect newly legalized farmers and other businesses from extortion and to make sure that diversion to the illegal drug trade is not taking place.

If Mexico wants to legalize drugs, the sequence needs to be the opposite of what has been proposed. The government should first deliver effective rule of law to areas of production and beyond and build effective law enforcement and deterrence. Only then will the legalization of drug production reduce violence and criminal control.

Moreover, in many areas, licensing drug crops will not be enough. The state will need to move robustly and durably to implement legal rural development and alternative livelihoods.

The same principal policy of establishing effective state control and reinforcing the rule of law also applies to dealing with other crimes, such as theft of oil-a legal commodity increasingly subject to criminal extortion and experiencing the establishment of a large black market in Mexico. 149

Whether a commodity is legal does not solely or even principally define whether there is violence associated with it. Whether the state has an effective rule of law and law enforcement deterrence capacity does.

REFERENCES

- 1 "National Guard, Fighting Corruption among Key Elements of New Security Plan," *Mexico News Daily*, November 15, 2018, https://mexiconewsdaily.com/news/amlo-presents-new-security-plan/.
- 2 Eric Martin, "AMLO Lays Out Broad Plan for Addressing Violence in Mexico," *Bloomberg*, November 14, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-11-15/amlo-lays-out-broad-plan-for-attacking-mexico-insecurity-crime; and Jude Weber, "Mexico to Create New National Guard to Fight Spiraling Crime," *Financial Times*, November 15, 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/0a2e39b4-e89d-11e8-8a85-04b8afea6ea3.
- 3 "Los 8 ejes del Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad de AMLO," *El Financiero*, November 14, 2018, http://www.elfinanciero.com.mx/nacional/los-8-ejes-del-plan-nacional-de-seguridad-y-paz-de-amlo.
- 4 "Seguridad en Michoacán será prioridad para AMLO: Alfonso Durazo Montaño," *MiMorelia*, August 14, 2018, https://www.mimorelia.com/seguridad-en-michoacan-sera-prioridad-para-amlo-alfonso-durazo-montano/.
- 5 Nayeli Roldán, "Puntos clave de la propuesta de amnistía AMLO," *Animal Político*, July 7, 2018, https://www.animalpolitico.com/2018/07/amnistia-amlo-puntos-clave/.
- 6 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024," (Transición México, November 2018), https://lopezobrador.org.mx/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Plan-Nacional-de-Paz-y-Seguridad .pdf
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Clare Ribaldo Seelke, "Mexico: Background and U.S. Relations," (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, October 2, 2018), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42917.pdf.
- 9 Nicholas Casey and Andrea Zarate, "Corruption Scandals with Brazilian Roots Cascade across Latin America," *The New York Times*, February 13, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/13/world/americas/peru-colombia-venezuela-brazil-odebrecht-scandal.html.
- 10 "AMLO in Office: A New Dawn in Mexico's Fight against Corruption?" *JD Supra*, January 9, 2019, https://www.idsupra.com/legalnews/amlo-in-office-a-new-dawn-in-mexico-s-52213/.
- 11 .
- 12 Eric Martin, "Mexico Probe of President Limited as Mansion Is Left Out," *Bloomberg*, February 4, 2015, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-02-05/mexico-president-s-home-purchase-wont-be-part-of-ethics-probe; Azam Ahmed, "Mexico Spyware Inquiry Bogs Down. Skeptics Aren't Surprised," *The New York Times*, February 20, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/20/world/americas/mexico-spyware-investigation.html.
- 13 "Mexico," Transparency International, 2017, https://www.transparency.org/country/MEX.
- 14 "The Trial of El Chapo and the Crime-fighting Plan of AMLO," *The Economist*, November 16, 2018, https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2018/11/16/the-trial-of-el-chapo-and-the-crime-fighting-plan-of-amlo.
- 15 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 16 "National Guard, Fighting Corruption"; Luis Gómez Romero, "López Obrador Takes on Corruption and Poverty in Mexico through Austerity," *Pacific Standard*, February 8, 2019, https://psmag.com/economics/combatting-corruption-in-mexico-through-austerity.

- 17 Luis Gómez Romero, "López Obrador Takes on Corruption and Poverty in Mexico through Austerity."
- 18 Kirk Semple and Paulina Villegas, "Mexico's New President Promised a Revolution. Has It Begun?" *The New York Times*, December 21, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/21/world/americas/mexico-lopez-obrador.html.
- 19 See, for example, "Veracruz: Fixing Mexico's State of Terror," (Brussels: International Crisis Group, February 28, 2017), https://d2071andvip0wj.cloudfront.net/061-veracruz-fixing-mexico-s-state-of-terror_0.pdf.
- 20 "Implementing the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention Phase 4 Report: Mexico," (Paris: OECD, 2018), para. 82, http://www.oecd.org/corruption/anti-bribery/OECD-Mexico-Phase-4-Report-ENG.pdf.
- 21 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?" *Animal Politico*, November 15, 2018, https://www.animalpolitico.com/2018/11/plan-de-paz-y-seguridad-amlo/.
- 22 For allegations of corruption against those who seemed uncorruptible in Mexico, see Alan Feuer, "El Chapo Trial Shows That Mexico's Corruption Is Even Worse Than You Think," *The New York Times*, December 28, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/28/nyregion/el-chapo-trial-mexico-corruption.html.
- 23 "United Nations Will Oversee Contracts, Tenders to Combat Corruption," *Mexico News Daily*, February 14, 2019, https://mexiconewsdaily.com/news/united-nations-will-oversee-contracts-tenders-to-combat-corruption/.
- 24 Eric Martin, "Mexican Officials Quitting Top Jobs with AMLO Set to Take Office," *Bloomberg*, November 14, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-11-14/mexican-officials-quitting-top-jobs-as-amlo-set-to-take-office.
- 25 "There's a Better Way to Fight Corruption," *Bloomberg*, December 24, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2018-12-24/mexico-amlo-s-approach-to-fighting-corruption-needs-improvement.
- 26 Luis Gómez Romero, "López Obrador Takes on Corruption and Poverty in Mexico through Austerity."
- 27 "Mexico's New Criminal Justice System: Substantial Progress and Persistent Challenges," (Washington, DC: World Justice Project, 2018), https://worldjusticeproject.org/sites/default/files/documents/WJP-NewJusticeSystemMexico.pdf.
- 28 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 29 "Mexico's President, Judiciary in Standoff Over Pay," Associated Press, December 10, 2018, https://www.apnews.com/a203d558724b4fabbe16f9724a1625ea.
- 30 "Mexico Names Veteran Lawman as New Attorney General," *Associated Press*, January 18, 2019, https://toronto.citynews.ca/2019/01/18/mexico-names-veteran-lawman-as-new-attorney-general/.
- 31 Elisabeth Malkin, "Mexico's Attorney General Resigns Under Pressure," *The New York Times*, October 16, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/16/world/americas/mexico-attorney-general-resigns.html.
- 32 Denise Dresser, "Can Mexico Be Saved?: The Peril and Promise of López Obrador," *Foreign Affairs*, September/October 2018: 157-168, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/americas/2018-08-13/can-mexico-be-saved.
- 33 For a detailed discussion of the accomplishments and limits of anti-money laundering efforts across multiple forms of organized crime and illicit economies and in counterterrorism efforts, see "Anti-Money Laundering Efforts," in *The Extinction Market: Wildlife Trafficking and How to Counter It*, Vanda Felbab-Brown (New York: Oxford University Press-Hurts, 2017), 205-219.

- 34 Cited in Jude Weber, "Mexico to Create New National Guard to Fight Spiraling Crime."
- 35 Cited in Casey Quackenbush, "There Is Officially No More War. Mexico's President Declares an End to the Drug War amid Skepticism," *Time*, January 31, 2019, http://time.com/5517391/mexico-president-ends-drug-war/.
- 36 Eric Martin, "AMLO Lays Out Broad Plan for Addressing Violence in Mexico."
- 37 Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Calderón's Caldron: Lessons from Mexico's Battle Against Organized Crime and Drug Trafficking in Tijuana, Ciudad Juárez, and Michoácan," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, September 2011), https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/09_calderon_felbab_brown.pdf.
- 38 Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Peña Nieto's Piñata: The Promise and Pitfalls of Mexico's New Security Policy," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, February 2013), https://www.brookings.edu/research/pena-nietos-pinata-the-promise-and-pitfalls-of-mexicos-new-security-policy-against-organized-crime/.
- 39 For historical background, see for example, Luis Astorga, *El siglo de las drogas (nueva edición): Del Porfiriato al nuevo milenio* (Mexico City: Penguin Random House, 2016).
- 40 Parker Asmann, "AMLO Security Crackdown Met with Mexico Cartel Death Threats," *InSight Crime*, February 11, 2019, https://www.insightcrime.org/news/brief/amlo-security-crackdown-mexico-cartel-death-threats/.
- 41 "Cártel Santa Rosa de Lima, autor de bloqueos en Guanajuato," *Televisa*, January 30, 2019, https://noticieros.televisa.com/ultimas-noticias/cartel-santa-rosa-lima-autor-bloqueos-guanajuato/.
- 42 "'Sálganse a chin..r a su madre de Tijuana'... Cártel de los Arellano Félix también lanzan amenaza contra AMLO por despliegue de seguridad," *Vanguardía*, February 7, 2019, https://vanguardia.com.mx/articulo/salganse-chinr-su-madre-de-tijuana-cartel-de-los-arellano-felix-tambien-lanzan-amenaza.
- 43 Sandra Dibble, "As Homicides Spike, Mexican President Announces 'Special Plan' for Tijuana," *The San Diego Union-Tribune*, January 31, 2019, https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/border-baja-california/sd-me-amlo-crime-tijuana-20190131-story.html.
- 44 Gerardo Cano, "CJNG vs. CDS: la sangrienta lucha que AMLO afronta en Tijuana," *La Neta Noticias*, February 11, 2019, https://www.lanetanoticias.com/cooltura/380985/cjng-vs-cds-la-sangrienta-lucha-que-amlo-afronta-en-tijuana.
- 45 Mark Kleiman, "Surgical Strikes in the Drug Wars," *Foreign Affairs* 90, no. 5 (September/October 2011): 89-101.
- 46 Jacobo García and Abraham Rubio, "Perseguir el dinero es más importante que detener capos," *El País*, August 07, 2018, https://elpais.com/internacional/2018/08/07/mexico/1533607975_638555.
 <a href="https://elpais.com/internacional/2018/08/07/mexico/1533607975_6385
- 47 Cited in Casey Quackenbush, "There Is Officially No More War."
- 48 Cited in Sandra Dibble, "As Homicides Spike, Mexican President Announces 'Special Plan' for Tijuana."
- 49 Arturo Angel, "Guardia Nacional no se concretará en corto plazo: AMLO," *Animal Político*, July 25, 2018, https://www.animalpolitico.com/2018/07/guardia-nacional-amlo-seguridad/.

- Jude Weber, "Mexico to Create New National Guard to Fight Spiraling Crime." For similar reactions in international civil society and human rights community, see, for example, "Mexico Supreme Court Overturns Controversial Security Law," Washington Office on Latin America, November 15, 2018, https://www.wola.org/2018/11/mexico-supreme-court-overturns-controversial-security-law/; and Ximena Suarez-Enriquez and Maureen Meyer, "Multiple Sectors Push Back against the Implementation of Mexico's New Internal Security Law," Washington Office on Latin America, January 2018, https://www.wola.org/analysis/five-key-arguments-reject-internal-security-law-mexico/.
- 51 Kevin Sieff, "Mexico Approves Plan to Create 50,000-strong Force to Combat Cartels," *The Washington Post*, February 28, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/mexico-nears-approval-of-plan-to-create-50000-strong-force-to-combat-cartels/2019/02/28/59828296-3acc-11e9-b10b-f05a22e75865_story.html.
- 52 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 53 "National Guard, Fighting Corruption."
- 54 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 55 "National Guard, Fighting Corruption."
- 56 During various iterations of the plan, the number of regions has varied between 265 and 266, with the November 2018 announcement seeming to settle on 266.
- 57 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"; and Alberto Najar, "Presidencia de AMLO en México: 5 puntos clave del Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad de López Obrador para combater la violencia y pacificar el país," *BBC*, November 15, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-46217695.
- 58 "AMLO's Security Plan Will Deploy Federal Forces to 265 Regions," *Mexico News Daily*, October 17, 2018, https://mexiconewsdaily.com/news/security-plan-will-deploy-forces-to-265-regions/.
- 59 Rubén Mosso, "'Narcolucha': Sedena desplegó 52 mil 807 soldados en 2017," *Milenio*, July 16, 2018, http://amp.milenio.com/policia/narcolucha-sedena-desplego-52-mil-807-soldados-2017.
- 60 "New Security Plan Will Send 10,200 Federal Forces to 17 High-Crime Locations," *Mexico News Daily*, February 6, 2019, https://mexiconewsdaily.com/news/10200-federal-forces-to-17-high-crime-locations/.
- 61 Alejandro Hope, "Cien días: lo bueno, lo malo y lo feo," *El Universal*, March 6, 2019, https://www.eluniversal.com.mx/columna/alejandro-hope/nacion/cien-dias-lo-bueno-lo-malo-y-lo-feo.
- 62 Sandra Dibble, "Military-Police Partnership Targeting Tijuana's High Homicide Numbers Rolls Out," *The San Diego Union-Tribune*, February 5, 2019, https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/border-baja-california/sd-me-tijuana-security-20190205-story.html.
- 63 Jesús García, "AMLO y la Guardia Nacional que desató polémica en México," *El Diario*, November 15, 2018, https://eldiariony.com/2018/11/15/amlo-y-la-guardia-nacional-que-desato-polemica-en-mexico/; Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 64 Daniel Sabet, *Police Reform in Mexico: Informal Politics and the Challenge of Institutional Change* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2012).
- 65 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 66 Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Calderón's Caldron."

- 67 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 68 Ibid.
- 69 "Mexico: López Obrador and a Memorable Speech in the Zócalo: With the People Everything, without the People Nothing (Full Text)," *Pressenza*, December 3, 2018, https://www.pressenza.com/2018/12/mexico-lopez-obrador-and-a-memorable-speech-in-the-zocalo-with-the-people-everything-without-the-people-nothing-full-text/.
- 70 Loretta Ortiz Ahlf, "La Propuesta de amnistía de AMLO: Algunas precisiones," *Nexos*, May 16, 2018, https://seguridad.nexos.com.mx/?p=712.
- 71 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 72 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024." See also Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 73 Alberto Najar, "Presidencia de AMLO en México."
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Death by Bad Implementation: The Duque Administration and Colombia's Peace Deal(s)," *Brookings Institution*, July 24, 2018, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/07/24/death-by-bad-implementation-the-duque-administration-and-colombias-peace-deals/.
- 76 "JEPardy: Colombia's President Iván Duque Undermines a Peace Deal," *The Economist*, March 14, 2019, https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2019/03/16/colombias-president-ivan-duque-undermines-a-peace-deal.
- 77 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 78 Alberto Najar, "Presidencia de AMLO en México."
- 79 For other such efforts in the context of political violence and their design and implementation challenges, see, Vanda Felbab-Brown, "In Nigeria, We Don't Want Them Back': Defectors' Programs, Amnesty, and Punitive Responses Boko Haram and Populations Under Its Control," (New York: United Nations University, May 2018), https://www.brookings.edu/research/in-nigeria-we-dont-want-them-back/; Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The Hard, Hot, Dusty Road to Accountability, Reconciliation, and Peace in Somalia: Amnesties, Defectors' Programs, Traditional Justice, Informa Reconciliation Mechanisms, and Punitive Responses to al Shabaab and Populations Under Its Control," (New York: United Nations University, May 2018), https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-hard-hot-dusty-road-to-accountability-reconciliation-and-peace-in-somalia/; and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "DDR A Bridge Not Too Far: A Field Report from Somalia," in "UN DDR in an Era of Violent Extremism: Is it Fit for Purpose?" eds., James Cockayne and Siobhan O'Neil, (New York: United Nations University, June 2015), https://i.unu.edu/media/cpr.unu.edu/attachment/1122/UN-DDR-in-An-Era-of-Violent-Extremism.pdf.
- 80 For details, see, Vanda Felbab-Brown, "'In Nigeria, We Don't Want Them Back'"; and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The Hard, Hot, Dusty Road to Accountability."
- 81 Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Changing the Game or Dropping the Ball? Mexico's Security and Anti-Crime Strategy under President Enrique Peña Nieto," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, November 2014), https://www.brookings.edu/research/changing-the-game-or-dropping-the-ball-mexicos-security-and-anti-crime-strategy-under-president-enrique-pena-nieto/.
- 82 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"

- 83 Ibid.
- 84 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 85 "Los 8 ejes del Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad de AMLO."
- 86 Ignacio Alvarado Álvarez, "Terror in Coahuila: 'Everything Became Hell' after Zetas Entered Prisons," *Al Jazeera*, March 11, 2015, http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/3/11/terror-in-coahuila-everything-became-hell-after-zetas-entered-prisons.html.
- 87 Edward Fox, "Zetas Staged Mass Breakout from Mexico Prison Before Massacre," *InSight Crime*, February 21, 2012, https://www.insightcrime.org/news/brief/zetas-staged-mass-breakout-from-mexico-prison-before-massacre/; and "Mass Escape: 29 Suspected Cartel Members Break Out of Mexico's Prison through 120-foot Tunnel," *Fox News*, March 24, 2017, http://www.foxnews.com/world/2017/03/24/mass-escape-29-suspected-cartel-members-break-out-mexico-prison-through-120-foot-tunnel.html.
- 88 Ignacio Alvarado Álvarez, "Terror in Coahuila: 'Everything Became Hell' after Zetas Entered Prisons."
- 89 Author's interviews with U.S. Embassy officials, Mexico City, September 2016. See also, Earl Anthony Wayne, "Testimony Before the Senate Committee on the Judiciary, Subcommittee on Border Security and Immigration, regarding 'Narcos: Transnational Cartels and Border Security,'" (testimony, Washington, DC, December 12, 2018),

https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/12-12-18_wayne_testimony.pdf; and "16 More Prisons Get ACA certification," *Mexico News Daily,* January 25, 2017, https://mexiconewsdaily.com/news/16-more-prisons-get-international-certification/.

- 90 Author's interviews with human rights activists and prison reform specialists, Mexico City, September and November 2016.
- 91 "Los 8 ejes del Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad de AMLO"; and Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 92 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"; Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 93 Victor Lichtinger and Homero Aridjis, "The Mayan Trainwreck," *The Washington Post*, December 4, 2018, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/12/04/amlo/?utm_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news
- 94 Kirk Semple and Paulina Villegas, "Mexico's New President Promised a Revolution. Has It Begun?"
- 95 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 96 For details, see Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Calderón's Caldron."
- 97 See, Vanda Felbab-Brown, "In Nigeria, We Don't Want Them Back'"; Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The Hard, Hot, Dusty Road to Accountability"; Vanda Felbab-Brown, "DDR in the Context of Offensive Military Operations, Counterterrorism, CVE and Non-Permissive Environments: Key Questions, Challenges, and Considerations," in "UN DDR in an Era of Violent Extremism: Is it Fit for Purpose?," James Cockayne and Siobhan O'Neil, eds., (New York: United Nations University, June 2015), https://i.unu.edu/media/cpr.unu.edu/attachment/1122/UN-DDR-in-An-Era-of-Violent-Extremism.pdf.
- 98 Author's interview with a high-level Mexican government official in charge of crime prevention programs, Mexico City, October 2013.

- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Manuel Mondragón y Kalb, (presentation on Mexico's security strategy, Mexico Business Summit 2013, Guadalajara, October 21, 2013).
- 101 Alberto Najar, "Presidencia de AMLO en México."
- 102 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 103 Ibid.
- 104 Ibid.
- 105 Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Can Colombia Eradicate Coca By Drones? The Illusion of a Technological Fix," *Brookings Institution*, July 24, 2018 https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/07/24/can-colombia-eradicate-coca-by-drones-the-illusion-of-a-technological-fix/.
- 106 Alberto Najar, "Presidencia de AMLO en México."
- 107 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 108 Alberto Najar, "Presidencia de AMLO en México"; Kyle Jaeger, "Mexican Senate Report Lays out Marijuana Legalization Considerations," *Marijuana Moment*, February 8, 2019, https://www.marijuanamoment.net/mexican-senate-report-lays-out-marijuana-legalization-considerations/.
- 109 Kyle Jaeger, "Mexican Senate Report Lays out Marijuana Legalization Considerations."
- 110 Christopher Sherman, "Mexico's President-Elect Will Continue to Lean on the Military," Associated *Press*, November 14, 2018, https://www.apnews.com/a686df4ff70d4037a82cf922122c3f39.
- 111 "México: Monitoreo de Cultivos de Amapola 2015-2016 y 2016-2017," (Mexico City: U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime, November 2018), 15, https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Mexico/Mexico-Monitoreo-Cultivos-Amapola-2015-2017.pdf.
- 112 Adam Isacson, "Colombia's Peace Accords Point the Way to a Solution. But Will They Be Implemented?" *Brookings Institution*, April 28, 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2017/04/28/colombias-peace-accords-point-the-way-to-a-solution-but-will-they-be-implemented/; and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "What Colombia Can Learn from Thailand on Drug Policy," *Brookings Institution*, May 4, 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2017/05/04/what-colombia-can-learn-from-thailand-on-drug-policy/.
- 113 Keith Humphreys, Jonathan P. Caulkins, and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The Opiates of the Masses: Lessons and Implications of the North American Epidemic," *Foreign Affairs*, March/April 2018, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2018-04-16/opioids-masses.
- 114 Ibid; and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Mexico's Out-of-Control Criminal Market," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, March 2019).
- 115 Romain Le Cour, Nathaniel Morris, and Benjamin Smith, "The U.S. Fentanyl Boom and the Mexican Opium Crisis: Finding Opportunities amidst Violence," <u>Woodrow Wilson Center</u>, February 2019, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/the-us-fentanyl-boom-and-the-mexican-opium-crisis-finding-opportunities-amidst-violence.
- 116 "Photos: As Poppies Bloom, Mexico Seeks to Halt Heroin Trade," *Yahoo*, February 8, 2019, https://news.yahoo.com/photos-as-poppies-bloom-mexico-seeks-to-halt-heroin-trade-163840115.html.

- 117 Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Improving Supply Side Policies: Smarter Eradication, Interdiction, and Alternative Livelihoods and the Possibility of Licensing," (London: London School of Economics, May 2014), https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/improvingsupplysidepoliciesfelbabbrown.pdf.
- 119 David Mansfield, "An Analysis of Licit Opium Poppy Cultivation: India and Turkey," https://www.researchgate.net/publication/266277621_AN_ANALYSIS_OF_LICIT_OPIUM_POPPY_CULTIVATION_INDIA_AND_TURKEY.
- "International Narcotics Strategy Control Report," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, March 2007), https://www.state.gov/j/inl/rls/nrcrpt/2007/.
- 121 Romain Le Cour, Nathaniel Morris, and Benjamin Smith, "The U.S. Fentanyl Boom and the Mexican Opium Crisis," 25.
- 122 Ruben Aguilar, "Falta morfina en México," *El Economista*, October 23, 2018, https://www.eleconomista.com.mx/opinion/Falta-morfina-en-Mexico-20181024-0012.html.
- 123 Keith Humphreys, Jonathan P. Caulkins, and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The Opiates of the Masses."
- 124 Robert MacCoun and Peter Reuter, *Drug War Heresies: Learning from Other Vices, Times, and Places* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001); and Jonathan Caulkins, Beau Kilmer, Mark Kleiman, Robert MacCoun, Gregory Midgette, Pat Oglesby, Rosalie Pacula, and Peter Reuter, "Considering Marijuana Legalization: Insights from Vermont and Other Jurisdictions," *RAND*, 2015, http://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR864.html; and John Walsh and Geoff Ramsey, "Uruguay's Drug Policy: Major Innovations, Major Challenges," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, April 2015), https://www.brookings.edu/~/media/Research/Files/Papers/2015/04/global-drug-policy/Walsh--Uruguay-final.pdf?la=en.
- 125 Keith Humphreys, Jonathan P. Caulkins, and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The Opiates of the Masses."
- 126 For more details, see Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Mexico's out-of-control criminal market," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, March 2019).
- 127 "Plan de seguridad de AMLO define ruta para Guardia Nacional," *El Universal*, November 14, 2018, https://www.eluniversal.com.mx/nacion/plan-de-seguridad-de-amlo-define-ruta-para-guardia-nacional.
- 128 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 129 "Los 8 ejes del Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad de AMLO."
- 130 "Mexican Gov't Unveils Plan to Search for Missing People," *Agencia EFE*, February 4, 2019, https://www.efe.com/efe/english/world/mexican-gov-t-unveils-plan-to-search-for-missing-people/50000262-3887838.
- 131 "Mexico: López Obrador and a Memorable Speech in the Zócalo"; Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The IIIs and Cures of Mexico's Democracy," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, March 2019), https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-ills-and-cures-of-mexicos-democracy/.

- 132 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 133 "How Andrés Manuel López Obrador will remake Mexico," *The Economist*, June 21, 2018, https://www.economist.com/briefing/2018/06/21/how-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-will-remake-mexico.
- 134 For more on these issues, see Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Water Theft and Water Smuggling: A Growing Problem or Tempest in a Teapot?" (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, March 2017), https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/fp_201703 water_theft_smuggling.pdf.
- 135 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 136 Ibid.
- 137 Cited in "AMLO Launches Process to Create Moral Constitution," *Mexico News Daily*, November 26, 2018. https://mexiconewsdaily.com/news/process-to-create-moral-constitution/.
- 138 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 139 "AMLO Launches Process to Create Moral Constitution."
- 140 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Plan nacional de paz y seguridad, 2018-2024."
- 141 Ibid.
- 142 Ibid.
- 143 Ixtaro Arteta, "¿En qué consiste el Plan de Paz y Seguridad que anunció López Obrador?"
- 144 Ibid.
- 145 Diego Badillo, "El Reto es hallar las personas indicadas para hacer la tarea: Alfonso Durazo."
- 146 For a critique of this commitment, see, for example, Alejandro Hope, "Algo sobre plazos y métricas," *El Universal*, August 10, 2018, http://www.eluniversal.com.mx/columna/alejandro-hope/nacion/algo-sobre-plazos-y-metricas.
- 147 For details, see Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Mexico's out-of-control criminal market."
- 148 For a comprehensive review of such programs around the world and detailed case studies, see United Nations University and Institute for Integrated Transitions, *The Limits of Punishment: Violent Extremism and Transitional Justice*, May 2018, https://cpr.unu.edu/the-limits-of-punishment-transitional-justice-and-violent-extremism.html
- 149 Guadalupe Correa-Cabrera, Los Zetas Inc: Criminal Corporations, Energy, and Civil War in Mexico (Austin, TX: University of Texas Press, 2017).

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Dr. Vanda Felbab-Brown is a senior fellow in the Foreign Policy program at Brookings. She is an expert on international and internal conflicts and nontraditional security threats, including insurgency, terrorism, organized crime, urban violence, and illicit economies. Her fieldwork and research have covered, among others, Afghanistan, South Asia, Burma, Indonesia, the Andean region, Mexico, Morocco, Somalia, and Eastern and Western Africa. Dr. Felbab-Brown is the author of five books, Narco Noir: Mexico's Cartels, Cops, and Corruption (Brookings, 2020, forthcoming); The Extinction Market: Wildlife Trafficking and How to Counter It (Hurst-Oxford, 2017); Militants, Criminals, and Warlords: The Challenge of Local Governance in an Age of Disorder (Brookings, 2017; co-authored with Shadi Hamid and Harold Trinkunas); Aspiration and Ambivalence: Strategies and Realities of Counterinsurgency and State-Building in Afghanistan (Brookings, 2013); and Shooting Up: Counterinsurgency and the War on Drugs (Brookings 2010) as well as numerous academic and policy articles, reports, op-eds, and blogs. A frequent commentator in U.S. and international media, Dr. Felbab-Brown regularly provides U.S. congressional testimony on these issues. She has also been the recipient of numerous awards in recognition of her scholarly and policy contributions. Dr. Felbab-Brown received her Ph.D. in political science from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology and her B.A. in government from Harvard University.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank Ted Piccone for his most helpful suggestions on this paper. Many thanks also to Bradley Porter, Sarah Spalding, Gabriel Delsol, and Miriam Frost for their research assistance.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.

BROOKINGS

The Brookings Institution 1775 Massachusetts Ave., NW Washington, D.C. 20036 brookings.edu